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BMC set for exam 
period changes 
Christine McCluskey Melissa Hoegler '02, Head of the 
News Ecfltor Student Curriculum Committee, at 

In response to Registrar Julie 
Painter 's call for change in Bryn 
Mawr's self-scheduled exam sys
tem earlier this semester, the where, 
when and how of taking exams at 
Bryn Mawr has been altered sig
nificantly for the upcoming exam 
period. 

There will be no night exams. 
Exams will run from May 1-12, 
and will not be given at all on the 
weekend of May 6-7, for a total of 
20 exam sessions. Seniors will 
have six days of exams, 12 total 
exam periods. To prevent over
crowding (already a problem with 
three sessions a day), all the rooms 
on the first floor of Park and some 
of those on the second floor will 
be opened for exam-taking. 

Sunday's SGA meeting. She 
worked with Painter and other stu
dents and members of the admin
istration to create this new system 
after Painter announced in the be
ginning of this semester that the 
self-scheduled exam system was 
not sustainable in its present form. 

Painter had said the amount of 
time and work she was obliged to 
put into her job every exam period 
was much more than she thought 
it should be, and that she would not 
mind seeing the entire system aban
doned for more traditional sched
uled exams. This gave Mawrters a 
scare, many of whom saw it as in
conceivable that se lf-scheduled 
exams could be done away with. 

The five-week effort to con
vene a Special Plenary and deal 
with the non-ratification of the 
Haverford Honor Code almost met 
with an abrupt end Sunday night, 
with the first gathering of students 
failing to achieve quorum. Follow
ing this aborted initial session, 
however, the signatures of more 
than 500 students were collected 
and a second Special Plenary body 
assembled in the Al um ni 
Fieldhouse, achieved quorum and 
ratified the revised version of the 
Honor Code. 

Because of the occurrence of 
two Special Plenaries in one night, 
quorum was not reached until 9:20 
p.m., despite the fact that the 
Fieldhouse doors opened at 6:45 
p.m. 

Clockwise from top left: Lucy Lyon, ('01 ), Jenn Louie ( '02), Wheaton Little, 
('02) and John Si/son ('02) celebrate the passage of the HC Honor Code. 

Next month 's exams will be a 
"trial" for this new system, said 

"The general consensus was 
that students were wi lling to sacri
fice in order to save the system," 
said Hoegler. 

Controversial speaker on queerness visits HC 
Quorum demanded the atten

dance of 833 students, or 75 per
cent of the student body. At the first 
session, after two 15-minute time 
extensions had elapsed by 8 p.m., 
the count came up short by 97 stu
dents. Students' Council Co-Presi
dents Wheaton Little '02 and John 
Silson '02 declared that Special 
Plenary officially over. This would 
have resulted in the elimination of 
the Honor Code for the upcoming 
semester. 

Student opinion at that moment 
reflected the bleak outlook for 
holding discussion and voting on 
the Code. Said sophomore David 
Kellen of after the failure to meet 
quorum, "I think it's a pretty clear 
indication about what people at 
Haverford think about the Honor 
Code." 

When asked to offer an expla
nation for the then-lack of quorum, 
sophomore Daria Ovide specu
lated, "I think people aren't com
ing because they think their ab
sence will speak louder than their 
'no vote.' If they mean no, then 
they should come here and say it." 
Freshman Adam Berg noted the 
night 's unfortunate proximity to the 
deadline for major academic tasks, 
suggesting that the large majority 
of absentees were seniors finishing 
their theses: "If it were a choice 
between being here and finishing 
my thesis, I'd probably finish my 
thesis." 

Despite the apparent failure to 
successfully convene Special Ple
nary, procedure allowed for a sec
ond Special Plenary to take place 
that evening, provided that 444 stu
dents signed a petition requesting 

see HC PLENARY oil page 6 

Rekha Matchanickal 
Staff Writer 

When prominent neuroscientist 
Dr. Simon LeVay appeared on 
Haverford's campus as part of the 
Pride Week program, his visit pro
voked a pointed response from the 
academic community at Haverford, 
with three Haverford professors 
distributing flyers at the start of 
LeVay's Wednesday lecture. They 
hoped to inform students, prior to 
the lecture, of what they viewed as 
his problematic research approach. 

Le Vay, a controversial figure in 
his field, presented his talk as a 
scheduled speaker during gay pride 
week at Haverford. 'This talk is 
about sex - gay sex," opened 
Le Vay, a former professor of neu
robiology· at Harvard Medical 
School and a current figure antago
nistic to supporters of queerness as 
a social, and not biological, con
struct. 

His talk, "Queer Science: The 
Use and Abuse of Research into 
Homosexuality," included a his
torical overview of scientific re
search into homosexuality and the 
genetic nature of the same. It 
brought about much controversy in 
the bi-co community, as it has 
among lesbian and gay activists at 
large. The nature of the dissent over 
the talk, as. expressed in an email 
written by the three faculty mem
bers prior to the talk, stemmed from 
the belief that LeVay's research 
"reiterates a long history of bigoted 
and scientific research which has 
presented homosexuality as a 
'problem' needed to be explained 
and accounted for," said the email. 

It was written by the professors 
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who later distributed the flyers, 
Professor of Spanish and Compara
tive Studies Israel Burshatin and 
Professors of English Rajeswari 
Mohan and Gus Stadler. Appearing 
two days prior to the talk, the email 
described LeVay's views as "de
plorable and retrograde." It criti
cjzed the perspective in LeVay's 
work that they viewed as both in
herent and troubling - that homo
sexuality is definable by genetic or 
biological factors. "His conclu
sions carry the notion that biology 
is destiny," explained Burshatin in 
an e-mail response to the Bi-Co 
News. Le Vay, said Burshptin, "dis
counts anthropological and histori
cal scholarship that represents 
sexualities as a continuum rather 
an either I or proposition than [as 
in biological research]." 

In his lecture LeVay high
lighted his belief that scientific evi
dence for queerness encourages 
tolerance in society. Burshatin, 
Mohan and Stadler held an oppos
ing view. The conception that his 
research and conclusions regarding 
homosexuality could mitigate or 
eliminate the prejudice that exists 
towards queer people was seen as 
grossly inaccurate by LeVay's de
tractors. "I don't believe the kids 
who killed Matthew Shepherd 
cared whether he was gay by 
choice or by biology," said Gus 
Stadler, assistant professor of En
glish. "They hated gayness, period. 
And they felt entitled to this ha
tred." 

Prior to the talk, Stadler, Mohan 
and Burshatin handed out fliers 
titled, "It Makes A Difference How 
We Talk About Sexuality." The 
contents of the flyer challenged 
LeVay's "apparent queer-affirma-

tive talk" and offered a list of sug
gested readings that they hoped 
would "place LeVay's work in the 
context of the protocols of scien
tific research and the history of 
sexuality." The readings were put 
on reserve in Magill Library. 

Some students disagreed with 
the approach of the professors and 
others on campus. A main orga
nizer of the event, sophomore Josh 
Sparber, sat in the audience with 
Le Vay as these flyers were distrib
uted. "I know there has been much 
controversy surrounding this talk," 
he acknowledged on Wednesday. 

Sparber first heard about 
LeVay's work through readings in 
his psychology class, and he found 
himself fascinated by LeVay's re
search on sexuality. "The Haver
ford community has paid.little at
tention to issues concerning sexu
ality and sexual orientation in the 
past," he later observed in an e
mail. "I am glad to finally see an 
effort being made to discuss 
thoughts that had not been previ
ously voiced."; 

The ti\lk itself was informative 
and even humorous at times. To 
break the ice. and lighten up the 
tense atmosphere in the room, 
Le Vay began by showing slides of 
animals engaging in homosexual 
sex. Although he "skipped the fruit 
flies," he did show several Bonobo 
chimpanzees engaging in what he 
called "GG rubbing." 

He then moved to more sober 
topics, presenting his ideas and 
findings on the connections be
tween queerness and biology. 
Among the theories he discussed 
was his recent finding that INAH-

see LEVAY Oil page 5 

Wondering what men's 
ltimate frisbee team is up 
to? Check out Sports for 
an update on the high

ranking team. 

Hoegler said that the Student 
Curriculum Committee had exam
ined the self-scheduled exam sys
tems of Mount Holyoke, Smith, 
and Wellesley, and found that Bryn 
Mawr was offering many more 
exam periods than they were for 
roughly the same total number of 
students. Mount Holyoke and 
Wellesley each have five days of 
exruns, Smith has four, and all three 
have reading periods of two or 
three days to allow professors to 
prepare their exams. None of the 
three schools offer night exams. 

With this in mind, Hoegler and 
the rest of the Committee worked 
with Painter and other members of 
the administration to create an 
exam schedule that would not be 
so difficult for Painter, while still 
meeting the needs of students. 

To stave off overcrowding, ex
ams will now be given out in both 
Thomas Great Hall and in Park. 
Students taking exams for humani
ties or social science courses will 
get their exams in Thomas and take 
them in Taylor, and those taking 
exams for courses in the natural 
sciences will pick up their exams 
in Park and take them in one of sev
eral classrooms now opened for 
exams there. 

Painter requested ten proctors 
to sign up for each session, five in 
Park and five in Thomas and Tay
lor; Alicia Brooks 'O 1, who sits on 
the Student Curriculum Commit
tee, said at the SGA meeting that if 
at least four of those ten proctors 
show up for each session, exams 
should run smoothly. 

Brooks said that several "less 
student-friendly" options were 
brought up by the administration, 
including having only one week of 
exams and having just one exam 
period per day; she and Hoegler 
expressed relief that the structure 
of self-scheduled exams was not 
changed that drastically. 

Student athletes get a 
nod, and a tailgate dinner, 

behind Schwartz Gym. 
See inside for the details 

on the special day. 
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The Bigger Picture Articles by Ariel Hansen, 
Assistant News Editor 

News from around the World compiled from the New York Times 
National Public Radio, U-WIR 

Across country 
students 
protest 

sweatshop 
labor 

Members of the Students Or
ganizing for Labor and Economic 
Equality (SOLE) met last weekend 
in New York for the first confer
ence of the Worker Rights Consor
tium (WRC), an organization that 
is designed to enforce labor codes 
in the production of college-label 
apparel. Though it started with 
only six small schools, including 
Haverford, the WRC now has 
membership at over 35 schools, 
including the University of Michi
gan, the University of Wisconsin 
at Madison, the University of 
North Carolina at Chapel Hill, the 
University of California at Berke
ley, and Indiana University. 

Meanwhile, students across the 
country have been sitting in at their 
respective colleges, encouraging 
the administration to use the WRC 
as their sweatshop monitor. Stu
dents have been arrested at the 
University of Kentucky, State Uni
versity of New York at Albany, and 
the University of Oregon. Students 
at Purdue University are in the sec
ond week of a hunger strike, and 
say they will continue until the ad
ministration joins the WRC and 
promises not to join the Fair La
bor Association (FLA), a White
House sponsored rival sweatshop 
monitor that members of SOLE 
and other protesting students say 
is ineffective. 

Locally, students at the Univer
sity of Pennsylvania have reacted 
strongly to the university's deci
sion to refrain from joining either 
the WRC or the FLA, saying the 
university is not working hard 
enough to choose a monitoring or
ganization. University of Pennsyl
vania administration officials have 
said the decision arose out of un
satisfactory responses to the re
quest that the governing boards of 
each of the organizations include 
more college and university rep
resentatives. University of Penn
sylvania students responded by 
asking why the 50 percent colle
giate representation on the board 
of the WRC is not enough. 

Judge rules 
Microsoft 
violated 

antitrust laws 
U.S. District Court Judge 

Thomas Penfield Jackson ruled 
on April 4 that Microsoft had hurt 
consumers by stifling competi
tion in the software marketplace, 
particularly with respect to 

internet browsers. Microsoft is 
expected to appeal the decision. 
The next step will be determin
ing a remedy, which might rang

1

e 
from restricting Microsoft's con
duct to breaking up the company. 
This phase will begin within the 
next few weeks. 

The ruling maintains that 
Microsoft used anticompetitive 
means to maintain a monopoly 
for its Windows operating sys
tem, and that it also attempted to 
monopolize the web browser 
software market, partly by tying 
Internet Explorer to Windows. 
However, the judge did rule in 
Microsoft's favor in one area, 
deciding that the company's mar
keting contracts with other com
panies did not inhibit other com
panies abilities to distribute their 
web browser. Netscape was one 
of the major defendants in the 
government's case. 

The judge has set a "fast 
track" schedule for the rest of the 
trial, hoping to have the remedy 
phase completed by the end of 
May. This is partially intended to 
encourage the litigants to appeal 
directly to the Supreme Court. 
Another result of this expedited 
process, is that the state attorneys 
general and the plaintiffs have 
agreed not to ask the judge to 
break up Microsoft. However, 
the judge will still have the final 
word. 

Cuban national 
Juan Miguel 

Gonzalez visits 
U.S. to claim 
refugee son 

Elian 
The Clinton administration is 

continuing to put pressure on the 
Miami relatives of 6-year-old Cu
ban refugee Elian Gonzalez to give 
the boy up to his father, Juan 
Miguel Gonzalez, who has come 
here from Cuba to claim his son. 
Since last Thanksgiving, when 
Elian was rescued from the waters 
off Florida after his mother and 
other refugees died trying to flee 
Cuba for the United States, the boy 
has been the subject of much con
troversy in both countries. 

The Clinton administration has 
been in favor of returning Elian to 
his father, despite the threat of the 
Cuban-American community in 
Miami and around the country to • 
protest and even physically at
tempt to keep the boy in the U.S. 
Though there are certainly issues 
of Cuban-American relations in
volved, the administration main
tains that Elian 's case is more one 
for family courts than for the U.S. 
Immigration and Naturalization 
Services. 

Juan Miguel Gonzalez has met 

S' Camp r Sussex Enjoy a helpful and rewarding 
summer at Camp Sussex, located in 
the beautiful mountains ofNorthem 
New Jersey and about one hour from 
New York City. We need 

Male/Female General Counselors, Pioneering Instructor, 
LPNIRNfEMT, Student Nurse, Waterfront Personnel. Salaries 
attractive! Please call for more information or write to: 
Camp Sussex, Attn: Gary Cardamone 
33 Blatherwick Dr. Berlin, NJ 08009 
Phone: (856) 753-9265 or (718) 261-8700 
E-Mail: Cardyl@aol.com 

with officials of both the U.S. and 
Cuban governments, andis sched
uled to meet with psychiatrists and 
psychologists to determine how 
best to reunite father with son. 
However, he refuses to meet with 
the Miami relatives that have been 
taking care of the boy until Elian 
is in his custody again. 

The case has become a national 
political issue, with both of the 
likely presidential candidates 
weighing in. Texas Governor 
George W. Bush has said he thinks 
Elian should be made a citizen, 
despite complicated and unmet 
INS requirements. Vice President 
Al Gore said last month that he 
supports permanent residency for 
the boy, and he has suggested that 
Elian's father and his family be al
lowed to immigrate as well 

40,000 
abandoned 
cars to be 

removed from 
Philadelphia 

streets 
In a program begun by 

Philadelphia's recently elected 
mayor, John Street, 40,000 aban
doned cars are scheduled to be 
removed from city streets over 
the next month. The 40-day pro
gram began April 4, part of the 
mayor's campaign to clean up the 
city. 

With 4,000 to 5,000 reports of 
cars abandoned every month, 

Street's administration has also 
set in place new, stiffer fines for 
abandoning vehicles and has set 
up a special police unit to moni
tor the situation. Under new laws, 
cars with no vehicle identifica
tion number that are worth less 
than $500 may be towed and 
crushed immediately, while those 
that have the numbers and are 
worth more than $500 may be 
towed within 11 days and 
crushed about 30 days later, fol
lowing notification of the own
ers. 

Japan elects 
new prime 

minister 
Japan's parliament elected a 

new prime minister last Thurs
day, a Liberal Democratic Party 
stalwart who is expected to con
tinue most of his predecessor's 
policies. This followed the hos
pitalization last Sunday for a 
stroke of the former prime min
ister, Keizo Obuchi, who remains 
in a coma. 

The newly elected prime min
ister, Yoshiro Mori, was elected 
by a wide margin, putting to rest 
fears of a power vacuum within 
the LDP. Because he is only an 
interim leader, Mori will have to 
face increasing sentiment against 
his party when the parliament is 
dissolved and new elections take 
place. 

Opposition parties are well 
aware that the Japanese elector
ate is disillusioned, after ten 
years of recession and a series of 

scandals within the government. 
The country has remained out of 
the grasp of serious recession 
only because of the heavy spend
ing of the Obuchi administration, 
but it is fast approaching danger
ous levels of public debt. 

Jury finds 
cigarettes 

caused disease 
in three Florida 

smokers 
In a landmark class-action law

suit, ajury decided last Friday that 
cigarettes were responsible for the 
illnesses of two Florida smokers 
and the death of a third, awarding 
the three over $13 million in com
pensatory damages. The three de
fendants potentially represent all 
sick or dead smokers and their rela
tives in Florida, a number that 
could be as high as 500,000. Each 
of these cases may have to be de
cided on an individual basis, but 
following the Friday decision, it is 
likely that many will see a court
room in the near future. 

This same jury found last year 
that the cigarette companies had 
acted with deliberate and reckless 
disregard, making it likely that the 
punitive damages, those intended 
to punish the companies, will be 
high. Though the punitive phase of 
the trial will not take place for sev
eral more months, observers are 
already saying the punitive dam
ages may go into the hundreds of 
billions of dollars. 

FEDERAL LAW 
PROHIBITS ·us FROM 

REPOSSESSING THE BRAINS 
OF STUDENT LOAN DEFAULTERS. 

BUT OUR LOBBYIST IS WORKING ON IT. 
Of course your education can never be taken hack. But failure to repay a student loa.n does 

have repercussions (it stinks to get turned down for credit cards, car loans and mortgages). 
So if things get tig~t, ke?p your head and contact PHEAA. We can help. p HEAA 

Learn more at li~cand.eaJ.withitH. ·'"' orcall l.800.328:tIB5S--- · . . . . .. • . ~ Crroti11g A~ to F.dw.•ation 
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Pride Week seeks to celebrate, educate 
Jessica Bluebond-Langner 
Staff Writer 

Last week, the Bisexual, Gay, 
and Lesbian Alliance (BGALA) 
sponsored Pride Week 2000 took 
place at Haverford College. Ac
cording to sophomore Nadine 
Khouri, BGALA co-chair, who co
organized the events with fellow 
co-chair sophomore Andrew 
Whittemore, the week was held in 
an effort to "raise awareness, bring 
people together, have events, and 
remind people of the queer pres
ence on campus." 

ity," Doan realized that she had to 
confront her "innate identity that 
makes [her] a woman." She now 
describes herself as being, "three 
out of four. . . a bi-sexual, trans
sexual, lesbian." 

At the age of 43, she decided 
to make the transition. Her children 
have dealt with the change well, but 
her marriage did not survive the 
alteration: she and her wife are now 
divorced . Since her transition , 
Doan has faced challenges, but has 
handled things as well as possible. 
Both an interesting and candid 
speaker, Doan described her rela
tionship with others since the tran
sition and discussed issues she 
faces, such as which gender bath
room to use at work. 

In addition, Students' Council, 
the Dean's Office, and the 
President's Office sponsored a talk 
by Simon Levay on Wednesday 
entitled "Queer Science: The Use 
and Abuse in Research on Homo
sexuality." 

less exclusive . .. and needs to re
consider how the primary group, 
BGALA, functions." While one 
student asked the question, "Why 
are non-queer people not speaking 
tonight?" Khouri remarked that she 
was "pleased with the diverse turn
out" at the event. 

The International Day of Si
lence/Day of Loudness was also 
observed on Wednesday as part of 
Pride Week 2000. The goal was to 
"observe silence for the day in rec
ognition of those silenced by their 
sexual orientation/gender identity," 
according to a flyer promoting the 
event. Others chose to wear shirts 
or pins or speak out about gender 
and sexual orientation issues . 
Whittemore thought that many par
ticipated in the day. 

Those interested in upcoming 
BGALA events can email BGALA 
or attend their meetings Monday 
nights at 10 p.m. in the BGALA 
lounge. There is also a Queer Dis
cussion Group for people who wish 
to discuss their sexuality confiden-

Multiple events were on the 
schedule, only some of which were 
organized by the sponsors, includ
ing a talk by Petra Doan, a 
transgendered Quaker and Haver
ford College alumna; an open 
BGALA meeting with Petra Doan; 
a movie night; a day of silence/day 
of loudness; a lecture by Simon 
Levay; an excursion to Woody's 
night club; Out Talk; and a concert 
by Doria Roberts with special per
formances by Anne Martin and 
Nadine Khouri. 

Pride Week also included mov
ies, music and discussions. On 
Tuesday night, Strawberry and 
Chocolate, Better than Chocolate, 
and High Art were shown in the 
BGALA Lounge in Jones Base
ment. On Friday night, Doria Rob
erts, a queer African American 
musician, performed in the Dining 
Center at Haverford. Roberts has 
played at Lilith Fair with various 
musicians, including Sheryl Crow. 
Khouri and Martin also played. 
Khouri commented that at times, 
"there is a stifling gay male pres
ence on campus." She noted that 
many of the anonymous submis
sions at Out Talk were by women 
whereas many of the speakers were 
men. This event was an attempt to 
raise awareness about queer female 
issues and make their presence felt 
as well. 

tially. Geoffrey Melada (HC '00) addresses listeners at Out Talk 2000. 

The first event of the week was 
Doan's talk, entitled "Gender, In
tegrity, and Spirituality - A Per
sonal Journey". Doan, a HC '77 
graduate, was originally brought to 
the campus as part of Quaker 
Awareness Week, but BGALA de
cided to include her presentation 
for Pride Week as well. She sought 
to discuss her own experiences as 
well as pose and answer certain 
queries such as, "How is gender 
different from anatomical sex?" 
"How is gender orientation differ
ent from sexual orientation?" 
"What is integrity and how is it dif
ferent from honesty?" and "Why 
does a lack of integrity create a 
problem for spirituality?" 

Taylor Hall's bells are back 

Doan's lecture mostly focused 
on her personal journey, through 
which she answered some of the 
queries she posed. She explained, 
"I have always had a real problem 
with gender. When I was four years 
old, I used to play dress up. I knew 
that was how I wanted to be all the 
time, but I was terrified because I 
didn 't want people to know I was 
a girl." As an adolescent, Doan was 
a tall boy with a beard, but she 
dreamed, both literally and figura
tively, of being a girl. In one dream, 
a fight took place between a group 
of boys and girls. Doan, who had 
been fighting for the boys, was cap
tured by the girls and put into a 
machine that transformed Doan 
into a girl. When the boys came to 
reclaim her, she would not return 
to being a boy. 

Although there were times 
when Doan experimented, she 
never truly allowed her self to be, 
as she explained, "authentic." For 
many years, she lived as a man and 
was married to a woman, whom 
she had dated in high school. The 
couple had two children together, 
a son and a daughter. After reading 
a pamphlet about integrity, which 
explained that in order to have in
tegrity one had to have "authentic-

Out Talk 2000, another Pride 
Week event, was held Thursday 
night. This was the first year that 
Out Talk was been a bi-annual 
event. Many people filed into the 
room, filling all the chairs and even 
the aisles . Senior Geoff Melada 
started the event with a speech 
about his father 's experience as a 
closeted gay male. Melada spoke 
in an effort to make sure that oth
ers would not have to feel the pain 
his father experienced by keeping 
silent. 

Numerous anonymous submis
sions were read and speeches made 
by those in attendance. Some ex
pressed the pain of keeping silent. 
Others talked about their experi
ences of coming out. People ex
pressed frustration with some 
people's fears of "being gay by as
sociation," while others felt that 
those at Haverford were "generally 
nice and respectful." One male 
commented, "I love being out at 
Haverford." 

Another male expressed that as 
a member of the queer community 
at Haverford he has a desire for the 
community to re-evaluate itself: 
"The queer community needs to be 
more tolerant ... needs to make an 
effort to be more welcoming and 

Latanya Ingraham 
News Editor 

The bells in the tower of Taylor 
Hall that ring every hour are a cru
cial component of one of Bryn 
Mawr's traditions. Each year, at the 
end of the Spring semester, mem
bers of the senior class ring the bell 
to signify the completion of their last 
exam. The number of times that the 
bell is rung depends on the year the 
student graduates. Last year, the 
class of '99 were supposed to ring 
the bell 99 times. This year, seniors 
'*ere at risk of not being able to carry 
on the tradition. The bells, which for 
years have rung every hour were out 
of commission for the entire Fall 
semester as well as a good portion 
of the Spring semester. They just 
started functioning again two weeks 
ago. 

Strangely enough, many mem
bers of the campus community failed 
to notice that the bells were not 
working. The office of Facilities ser
vices on campus is in charge of han
dling any problems that the bell has. 
However, they were unable to attend 
to the problem from the beginning 
of the semester because they were 
unaware that the bells were not 
working. Harold Maryea, the Assis
tant Director of Facilities Services, 
says that facilities "hadn't noticed" 
that the bells were not ringing until 
someone made a report in early Feb
ruary. Mr. Maryea was unable to re
call exactly who made the report. 

Once they were informed of the 
problem, Maryea said that he and 
Thomas Millward, the chief electri
cian "started troubleshooting to find 
out what was wrong" with the bell. 
Mr. Millward was able to locate a 
"bad part of the wiring". They then 
attempted to find a replacement for 
the defective part. Millward said that 
since the bell is so old- "122 years 

Attention Seniors: Fortune 50 company hiring in Wilmington, DE area. 
Call (800) 220-2190 x 235. Leave message for Kyle. 

Student wanted for a few hours of research in Bryn Mawr College's library 
archives. Will pay $10 I hour, plus all phone calls to my home, and research 

photocopies. Write Carmella Felice, 1248 391
h St., Brooklyn, NY 11218 

old" - finding the parts necessary to 
fix it was a daunting task. However, 
according to Maryea, "the wiring [in 
the bell] was turned electronic many 
years ago." This change from a me
chanical to an electronic system al
lowed Millward to order the needed 
parts from Radio Shack - an elec
tronics company - a couple of weeks 
ago. Millward says that "the electri
cal components that went bad were 
purchased and installed," and the 
bell has been functioning properly 
ever since. 

Maryea says, "people may have 
noticed [that the bells were not work
ing] and assumed that we knew 
about it and were taking care of it." 

Rachel Schwartz 'O l was one 
student who shared this sentiment. 
She said, "I never really thought 
about it. . .I assumed that somebody 
decided that for some reason the 
bells were not going to ring." An
other student, who spoke on the con
dition of anonymity noticed that the 
bells were not ringing, but did not 
report it to Facilities because she 
"thought'!';omething nasty happened 
to them and that they were too old 
to repair." 

Although a few people did no
tice the lack of the bells this se
mester, most of the people who 
were interviewed admitted not no
ticing at all. Agnes Nikoi '01 said, 
"I did not·even know we had bells. 

I had not heard it. But, I thought 
that must have been because I live 
in Rhoads." Another student, Ali ya 
Mathews '02 shared a similar sen
timent. She said, "I did not notice 
it was not ringing." Last week, it 
occurred to her that the bells had 
not rung all semester when another 
student complained about how 
loud they were. Oddly enough, fac
ulty members who work in Taylor 
Hall were equally unaware of the 
lack of the bells. In fact, three fac
ulty members who work directly 
below the ringing bells all said that 
they had not noticed that the bells 
did not ring this year. In fact, two 
of these people did not know that 
there were bells and had to be ca
joled into believing that there ac
tually were bells in Taylor. 

Overall, the return of the bells 
seems to be appreciated by many 
students. Schwartz said, "I like them 
to ring because I no longer have a 
watch." Nikoi appreciated their tra
ditional meaning. She said, "I like 
the bells. I like the fact that seniors 
get to ring them. I think they're 
cool." 

During finals week, Facilities 
will tum off the mechanical switch 
that instructs the bells to ring ev
ery hour and turned on the manual 
switch so that graduating seniors 
can ring the bell 100 times and sig
nal the completion of their finals. 

Bi-co studenls join Dalia Rabin-Pelossof . daughter of Yil:hak Rabin 
and chairperson for !he Yit:hak Rabin Center for Israeli Studies.for a 
panel discussion 011 Pelossof s late fa1h er. The panel followed a 
premiere pe1formance of a requiem for Rabin in Marshall Auditorium. 
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BI-COLLEGE 
CRIME BLOTTER 

Bryn Mawr College 
Saturday, March 25 
11 :49 p.m. The Department of Pub
lic Safety was contacted by a resi
dent student who was stranded in 
Philadelphia. The student's wallet 
had been stolen while she was on 
the train. The student was in
structed to take a cab back to cam
pus and Public Safety would pay 
the fare. 

Tuesday, March 28 
1 p.m. Officers investigated the theft 
of a credit card from an unattended 
gym bag left in the female locker 
room of Schwartz Gym. The theft 
took place on Mon. March 27 be
tween 12:30 and 1 p.m. Within sev
eral hours several hundred dollars in 
charges were made. 
3:53 p.m. An officer responded to 
Haverford College, and transported 
an injurred resident back to BMC,s 
Health Center. 
11 :45 a.m. Officers responded to the 
Physical Science Building, and 
investigated a report of cash being 
stolen from an unattended wallet. 
The theft took place on Mon. March 
27 in room 258. 

Thursday, March 30 
2:05 p.m. Officers responded to 
Carpenter Library on the report of 
the theft of cash and a Visa card 
from an unattended purse. Investi
gation continuing. 

Friday, March 31 
8:39 a.m. An unregistered vehicle 
was towed from the Merion Park
ing Lot for twelve unpaid parking 
violations. 
12:08 p.m. A resident student re
ported being verl:>ally accosted the 
previous day by another student. 
The student reporting the incident 
was advised to · 
report any other incidents to Pub
lic Safety. 

Saturday, April 1 
6:50 p.m. Officers responded to 
Erdman Hall on the repG!l of a stu
dent being assaulted by a male in 
the parking lot. Officers found the 
male and the student, who stated 
that they had had an argument but 
no physical confrontation. The 
student was advised to contact 
Public Safety if needed. 

Haverford College 
MONDAY, MARCH 27 
3:43 p.m. THEFT- STOKES 
HALL 
Chemistry apparatus valued at 
$800 was stolen from a lab in 
Stokes between March 22-27. This 
equipment included a condenser 
coil, a collector beaker, and a trap 
beaker. 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 29 
11 :40 a.m. AITEMPTED THEFT-
26 HANNUM DRIVE 
Two men were arrested by police 
after one of them tried to steal an 
unlocked bike from the rack out
side 26 HCA. HCA maintenance 
staff observed their actions and de
tained the men for security, who 
called the police. One man was 
charged with theft and the other 
was cited for trespassing. 

THURSDAY, MARCH 30 
3:46 p.m. SUSPICIOUS PERSON 
- MAGILL LIBRARY 
A female student reported a 65-70 
year old man had annoyed her, 
making her feel very uncomfort
able in Morley Alcove of Magill 
Library at about 2:55 p.m. He tried 
to engage her in conversation, and 
invaded her personal space. She 
was concerned because she knew 
he had done the same thing to an
other woman about six weeks ear
lier in the same place. A search did 
not find the man. 

FRIDAY, MARCH 31 
6:36 a.m. VANDALISM - COL
LEGE LANE 

Wooden stakes holding temporary 
"no parking" signs were broken off 
along College Lane, between 2- 6 
a.m. The signs were placed there 
to better prevent illegal parking 
since the roadway must be used by 
construction vehicles and must re
main open for emergency vehicle 
access. 
5:05 p.m . DISORDERLY CON
DUCT - 710 COLLEGE AVE. 
Two male students were arrested by 
Haverford Police outside 710 Col
lege Ave. One was cited for disor
derly conduct and the other was 
arrested for obstructing the police 
and disorderly conduct. This situ
ation arose when the police made 
a traffic stop of someone unrelated 
to the College, and for safety rea
sons had them pull their car into 
the driveway at 710. The students' 
car was blocked behind these ve
hicles temporarily, and a dispute 
arose about this . After several 
warnings, the fust student was ar
rested, and then the second student 
demanded to also be arrested. Af
ter many more warnings, he was 
also arrested and charged with the 
more serious offense, which re
sulted in being locked up in a cell 
at the police station. 

SUNDAY, APRIL 2 
12:39 p.m. THEFT - DINING 
CENTER 
A DC employee reported $207 
cash was stolen from his locker 
in the basement of the Dining 
Center on April 1, between 11 
a.m. - 8 p.m. 

AM NION 
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Short TAKES .April 11-16 
Compiled by Jessica Richter 

Tuesday, April 11 

9:30 to 12 p.m.(also Wednesday) 
Pre-Registration for Fall Semester of 
2000. BMC Campus Center 105. 

12:30 to 2 p.m. Lecture, From Hu
man Wrongs to Human Rights: The 
Truth and Reconciliation Commis
sion in South Africa, by Frederick 
A.H. Hale, University of 
Stellenbosch, South Africa, spon
sored by the Department of Politi
cal Science, Peace Studies and 
Africana Studies Program. Thomas 
llO. 

3 to 4 p.m. Recruiting Orientation 
for Juniors sponsored by Career 
Development. Carpenter 25. 

3 to 6 p.m. Lecture, Census 2000: 
Who says Counting is Easy as 1-2-
3? by Tommy Wright, Chief, Statis
tical Research Division Bureau of 
the Census, sponsored by the De
partment of Mathematics as part of 
Math Awareness Week. 
Room 243, Park Science Center. 

4: 15 p.m. The Department of En
glish in conjunction with the Distin
guished Visitors Program, presents 
a Food for Thought Symposium en
titled "Circulation of Knowledge: 
New York in 18th Century Studies." 
Refreshments will be served follow
ing the talk. Woodside Cottage. 

5:15 to 6:30 p.m. QUAAC and the 
Haverford Animal Rights Group 
present a talk by Roshan Dinshah, 
former head of the Friends of the 
Dining Center Vegetarian Society 
and former editor of the "Friendly 
Vegetarian." He is a Quaker who be
lieves that veganism complies with 
Quaker ethics. Questions: email 
cschlott@haverford .edu. Bryn 
Mawr Room Dining Center. 

8 to 10:30 p.m. French Film Series: 
Y Aura-t-il de la Neige a Noel? Car
penter 25. 

8 to 11 p.m. German Film Series. 
Thomas224. 

10 to 12 a.m. Room Draw for Ris
ing Juniors and Sophomores. Tho
mas Great Hall. 

5: 15 to 6:30 p.m. Roshan Dinshah, 
former head of the Friends Vegetar
ian Society and former editor of the 
"Friendly Vegetarian" will speak in 
the Bryn Mawr Room of the Dining 
Center. Questions: email 
cschlott@haverford.edu 

Council 

Wednesday, April 12 

12 to 1 p.m. Women's Health Issues 
Seminar, What Have We Learned? 
Ely Room, Wyndham. 

12:10 and 1:10 p.m. (BMC), 4:30 
p.m. (HC) Sheila Tobias will give a 
talk entitled, Professional Masters 
Degree Programs in the Sciences. 
Dorothy Vernon Room, and later in 
Sharpless 104. 

1 to 2 p.m. The Millennial Collo
quium in Visual Culture Series, The 
Harlot's Progress: Interpreting Pros
titutes in 18th and 19 Centuries, by 
Patricia Likos Ricci, Elizabethtown 
College. Thomas 224. 

7 to 9 p.m. Lecture with Pheobe Eng, 
author, Warrior Lessons: An Asian 
American Women's Journey Into 
Power. Ely Room, Wyndham. 

7 to 9 p.m. Talk, Jookin: The Socio
logical Dimensions of African
American Dance , by Katrina 
Hazzard, Rutgers University. Car
penter 21. 

7:30 to 8:30 p.m. Video and Discus
sion, The Last Days, with a speaker 
from the Shoah Foundation, spon
sored by Hillel. Thomas llO. 

7:30 p.m. The Yiddish Culture Fes
tival presents Uzsere Kinder (Our 
Children), which is Natan Gross and 
Shaul Goskind 's great 1948 film, 
one of the first of the Holocaust, 
banned in communist Poland and 
lost for thirty years. In Yiddish with 
English subtitles. Discussion will 
follow. Chase Hall 104. 

7:30 p.m. (Tea at 7:15 p.m.) Haver
ford College's Soccer Enthusiasts 
Club presents a talk entitled, "Soc
cer in the U.S.: Present and Future," 
featuring Mike Jensen, Sportswriter, 
The Philadelphia Inquirer. Gest 101 . 

9 p.m. Haverford Bi-Co Film Series: 
Mad Monkey Kung Fu or Fong Sai 
Yuk. Chase. 

Thursday, April 13 
11 to 3 p.m. (Also Friday) Bookstore 
Vendor, Jostens. BMC Campus Cen
ter Main Lounge. 

3 to 5 p.m. Short Term Disability 
Information Session sponsored by 
Human Resources. BMC Campus 
Center 105. 

4 to 6 p.m. How to Write a Personal 
Statement Information Session 
sponsored by the Dean,s Office. 
TaylorC. 

Around the World travel, passport photos, airport 
transfers, tours, language programs, work exchanges, 

I SIC, backpacks, roll ing duffels, & all sorts of gear, 
guidebooks, ra ilpasses, tickets, accommodations & more 

3606A Chestnut St 215-382-0343 
www.counciltravel.com 

4 to 6 p.m. Financial Planning Semi
nar, Making the Most Out of Your 
Finances, by Janet Briaud, financial 
planner, sponsored by the Offices of 
the Treasurer and Provost. Thomas 
224. 

4:30 to 6 p.m. Lecture, Why Span
iards Wore Black, by Gridley 
McKim-Srnith, History of Art. Ely 
Room, Wyndham. 

4:30 to 6 p.m. Lecture, Reading 
Chinese Mountains: Calligraphy and 
the Experience of Landscape, by 
Robert Harrist, Jr., Columbia Uni
versity. Carpenter 21. 

5:30 to 7 p.m. SelfGovernrnentAs
sociation Banquet. Rhoads Dining 
Hall. 

7 to 8 p.m. Recruiting Orientation 
for Juniors sponsored by Career 
Devlopment Office. Carpenter 21. 

8 to 10 p.m. Bi-Co Film Series: To 
Live. Thomas 110. 

8:30 to 10:30 p.m. Italian Film Se
ries, I Vitelloni. Carpenter 25. 

9 to 11 p.m. Video, The Mirror has 
Two Faces. Room 338, Park Science 
Center. 

4 : 15 to 5:30 p.m. Dr. Howard 
Posner, practicing physician, former 
professor at Swarthmore College, 
and former chief of infectious dis
eases at .Albert Einstein Medical 
Center (Bronx), will give a lecture 
is entitled "True Confessions: How 
I became a Medical Heretic." Sub
jects will include alternative healing 
paradigms and natural medicine. 
Questions: email 
cschlott@haverford.edu 

Friday, April 14 

2:30 to 5 p.m. Psychology Collo
quium, Acquisition of Word Mean
ing in Infants, by Kathy Hirsch
Pasek, Temple University. Dalton 
204. 

4:30 to 6 p.m. The Bernard 
Rothenberg Lecture in Biology and 
Public Policy, The Public and Biol
ogy: Catching Up, by Maxine F. 
Singer, President, Carnegie Institu
tion of Washington. Carpenter 21. 

7:30 to 9 p.m. (Also Saturday) An
nual Student Dance Concert. 
Goodhart Theatre. 

8 to 10 p.m. Reading with Alix 
Olson, slam poet, Feed the Fire Pro
ductions, sponsored by Rainbow 
Alliance and Nimbus. English 
House Lecture Hall. 

9 p.m. Haverford Bi-Co Film Series: 
Princess Monoke. Stokes. 

Saturday, April 15 

8, 10 p.m. Haverford Bi-Co Film 
Series: Live Flesh, followed by All 
About My Mother. Sharpless. 

8 to 10 p.m. Asian Students Asso
ciation Culture Night as part of Asian 
Pacific American Awareness Month 
Activities. Thomas Great Hall . 

10 to 2 a.m. BA CASO Dance Party. 
BMC Campus Center Main Lounge. 

Sunday, April 16 

1 to 11 p.m. Bryn Mawr Open Cam
pus Day Events. Campus Wide. 

7 to 9 p.m. Scribbling Sisters{fies 
That Bind Film Series: Daughters of 
the Dust. Taylor F. 
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Sweatshop conference brings together students, administrators, and labor leaders 
Adam Berg ganizational operation, the state of of the first WRC Governing Board University of California at Santa issue into the public arena in the past 
Guest Writer the movement against sweatshops, meeting in June, people generally Barbara Prof. Richard Appelbaum several years, has been encouraging 

This past weekend students and 
administrators from over forty 
schools participated in the found
ing conference of the Worker 
Rights Consortium (WRC). The 
founding of the WRC is a statement 
by labor leaders, students, school 
administrators and human rights 
advocates that they are committed 
to seriously addressing the problem 
of sweatshop labor employed in the 
manufacture of college-label ap
parel. 

The aim of the organization is 
to promote a living wage, respect 
for women's rights, freedom of as
sociation and collective bargaining, 
and greater transparency in the 
manufacture of college-label ap
parel. In contrast with other efforts 
to address the sweatshop problem, 
the WRC aims to focus on the col
lege apparel market and to operate 
at arm's length from the apparel 
industry, which has a financial 
stake in sweatshops. 

The conference took place on 
Friday at Washington Square's 
Judson Church in New York City. 
Representatives and presenters 
from both coasts and as far away 
as Hong Kong and Honduras met 
on Friday to hold plenaries and 
panel discussions on details of or-

and the future of the WRC. agreed with Maria. One adminis- and University of California at Riv- schools not to sign on to the FLA, 
The conference opened with trator present summed up the tasks erside Prof. Edna Bonacich- both calling it a cover-up that essentially 

some particularly exciting and en- ahead for the WRC as falling into members of the WRC Advisory relies on companies to monitor 
couraging announcements. In his three categories: the WRC's rela- Council - wrote that "the WRC themselves. The WRC has no offi
keynote address, U.S. Representa- tionship to the apparel industry, assumes that the only way for cial stance on the matter. By consen
tive George Miller (D, CA) an- internal questions about structure workers to secure decent and hu- sus of the Committee for a Sweat
nounced that 31 members of Con- and governance, and attaining mane working conditions is for the Free Campus, Haverford's adminis
gress have endorsed the Worker greater clarity about a living wage. apparel companies that buy cam- tration has decided thus far not to 
Rights Consortium as an effective Working groups within the WRC pus-licenses to be held publicly join the FLA, although Haverford, 
verification system. And Maria have been set up to deal with the accountable for the treatment of as the third school to sign on, was a 
Roeper, Haverford senior on dean's former two issues, and the latter is their workers, and for workers to leader in kicking off the WRC. 
leave to staff the WRC full-time, being addressed in ongoing re- be empowered to act on their own In related news, Nonprofit 
announced that the entire Univer- search by many labor and human behalf' ( 4/7 /00, electronic ver- Watch released a report last week 
sity of California system had just rights groups, as well as the Madi- sion). criticizing the Fair Labor Associa
announced its signing on to the son Living Wage Symposium, a Another article in this week's tion. The report claims that "three 
WRC. project which emerged out of a !iv- Chronicle, this one by labor rights of the four nonprofits on the board 

Also in the opening comments, ing wage conference at the Univer- activist and International Labor of the FLA have been funded by 
Rev. Peter Laarman of Judson sity of Wisconsin at Madison last Rights Fund staffperson Barna clothingcompanieslinkedtoforeign 
Church commended Maria on her year. Athreya addressed one of the other sweatshops - this is a serious con
several months of backbreaking Speaking about the future of the ostensibly anti-sweatshop organiza- flict of interest which suggests that 
work bringing the WRC to life. efforts officially launched at the tions, the Fair Labor Association these groups are constrained in their 
Maria commented afterwards that conference, Haverford Business (FLA). TheFLAisaprojectofPresi- work on the FLA." The full text of 
"it was inspiring to witness the en- Manager Alan Crosman, dentClinton'sApparel Industry Part- this report can be found at 
thusiasm and commitment to move Haverford's administrative repre- nership, and is governed by an al- www.nonprofitwatch.org/sweat/ 
forward coming from each of the sentative to the conference, said "it most half for-profit corporate repre- FLAsweat.pdf. 
three WRC constituencies. Stu- is exciting to see that 44 Colleges sentative board. Athreya pleaded With several student labor soli
dents, administrators, and worker's and Universities have indicated with schools to "support student ad- darity sit-ins currently taking place 
rights experts brought multiple per- that they want to work in this fo- vocacy on the sweatshop issue, but on college campuses across the 
spectives to the table today, and yet rum, as in December there were also .. . to engage positively with the country, a hunger strike at Purdue 
cooperated successfully and left the only three ... While there are still EL.A. in the development and ex- University recently finished, and the 
conference in agreement on how to some significant hurdles, I believe ecution of its programs" ( 4n /00, public attention paid to labor issues 
proceed." it is likely that this project will electronic version). in recent months increasing, the fu-

Although there were some sig- move forward." United Students Against Sweat- ture is wide open for the workers' 
nificant questions posed that will In an article in this week's shops, the student movement that rights movement, especially its stu-
hopefully be addressed by the time Chronicle of Higher Education, has forcefully pushed the sweatshop dent elements. 

Plenary resolution moves BMC closer to 
celebrating Martin Luther King Jr. Day 

Speaker on genetics gives 
lecture during Pride Week 

LEVAY from page 1 
munication, he wrote. 

Le Vay, who has presented this 
same lecture at other college cam
puses, is acquainted with the criti
cisms voiced by some faculty 
members and other members of the 
community. However, he ex
pressed great disappointment at the 
reaction of some of the faculty to 
the talk. 

Lakshmi Gandhi 
Staff Writer 

One of the most high profile reso
lutions that was up for vote at Bryn 
Mawr's Plenary 2CXX> was the resolu
tion to make Martin Luther King Jr. 
Day an official college holiday. It 
would give all students, faculty and 
staff the day off to enable them to par
ticipate in community service events 
in the Philadelphia area The resolu
tion passed with 62 percent of the vote, 
but it created a good deal of contro
versy and debate during the discussion 
period ofBryn Mawr's annual Plenary. 

The resolution was presented by 
AnuYadav '00,Latanyalngraham '02 
and Deborah Hyams '01. They be
lieved that observing the holiday would 
show that Bryn Mawr College truly 
believed in its Quaker traditions and 

its reputation of being a liberal institu
tion that promotes equality, tolerance 
and social justice. 

Martin Luther King Jr. Day has 
also become known as a national day 
of community service with people vol
unteering their time all over the coun
try. 

While there have been community 
service tables set up in the Campus 
Center on Martin Luther King Jr. Day, 
students' obligation to attend classes 
has prevented them from doing vol
unteer work in Philadelphia itself, as 
many Haverford students did this year 
when their Martin Luther King Jr. Day 
classes were suddenly canceled. 

According to Jennifer Nichols of 
the Community Service Office, if 
classes were canceled next year, Bryn 
Mawr students would be able to par
ticipate in a community service day in 

Philadelphia that is very similar to 
Philadelphia Cares Day, fixing schools 
and doing other volunteer work. 

During the discussion period at 
Plenary, several students were against 
getting the day off to observe the holi
day. Irina Ruden '02 asked why Mar
tin Luther King Jr. Day should be con
sidered more important than other fed
eral holidays like Veterans Day or 
Presidents' Day. Yadav replied that 
"celebrating the legacy that Martin 
Luther King Jr. left this country" was 
important enough for the resolution 
bught to be passed, and the commu
nity service aspect of the day, which is 
not a part of other federal holidays, was 
also very significant. 

An unfriendly amendment calling 
for all federal holidays to be school 
holidays was submitted but was voted 
down by a large margin. 

BMC will probably join Workers' 
Rights Consortium 
Christine McCluskey 
News Editor 

Sophomore Emily Bogner and 
about 10 other Mawrters who 
drafted the resolution urging Bryn 
Mawr to join the Workers' Rights 
Consortium (WRC) at Plenary are 
continuing to work with the admin
istration toward actual membership 
in the WRC. The resolution to join 
the Consortium, which strictly 
monitors factories where school 
apparel in order to protect human 
rights, passed by an overwhelming 
majority at Plenary. 

Haverford became the third 
school in the country to join the 
WRC in December. The movement 
to join there was also backed up by 
a student Plenary vote. At the be
ginning of the spring semester, 
three schools (Brown, Loyola in 
New Orleans and Haverford) be
longed to the fledgling WRC; since 
then, the number has grown to 30 
(not counting schools such as Bryn 
Mawr and UPenn, whose students 
have expressed their wishes to join 
the WRC but which have not actu
ally yet become WRC members). 

Bogner calls this growth in 
WRC membership "a huge, huge 

movement" that started with the 
February sit-ins at Penn, when stu
dents occupied the president's of
fice for several days to force a de
cision to join the WRC and leave 
the Fair Labor Association (FLA), 
which has been criticized for noti
fying factories of inspections be
fore they happen. 

"That sort of sparked a national 
movement," she said, referring to 
recent sit-ins at the University of 
Wisconsin-Madison, the Univer
sity of Michigan, and other schools. 

The City Council of Philadelphia 
made a statement in December urg
ing area schools to "ensure that the 
apparel they hold out for sale to stu
dents and alumni is not produced 
under sweatshop conditions," bring
ing attention to the cause. Two city 
councilmen and some Penn students 
drafted the statement. 

Bogner said she and the other 
students in the informal anti-sweat
shop league met with the adminis
tration once, before the resolution 
was passed. "I don't think they're 
opposed [to joining the Workers ' 
Rights Consortium] at all," Bogner 
said. 

She expressed confidence that 
the administration was willing to 

work with the anti-sweatshop 
league, especially since the cost of 
membership is just $1000 per year, 
negligible in the context of the 
College's entire budget. 

At first, the administration did 
ask whether joining the WRC was 
really necessary for Bryn Mawr, 
since it buys its apparel from the 
same venders Haverford does; since 
Haverford's membership in the 
WRC ensures that those venders are 
being monitored, Bryn Mawr's 
membership would not technically 
make any difference at this point. 

However, Bogner said that she 
and the other students writing the 
resolution believed it was impor
tant for Bryn Mawr to join the 
WRC on its own so as to take a vis
ible and independent stand against 
human rights abuses, and because 
there is no guarantee that Bryn 
Mawr will always be buying from' 
the same venders as Haverford. 

Bryn Mawr's anti-sweatshop 
league is now drafting a letter to 
the administration outlining the 
reasons the College should join the 
WRC. The final decision will be 
made by a committee, consisting 
of some Trustees ~nd members of 
the administration. 

3, a nucleus of the anterior hypo
thalamus, is smaller in the brains 
of gay men than it is in those men 
assumed to be heterosexual. 

He also delved into the prena
tal hormone theory, which suggests 
that manipulating the levels of tes
tosterone in the fetus can have an 
influence on sexual behavior dur
ing adulthood. Moreover, he re
ferred to studies of twins who, de
spite being raised apart and having 
differing lifestyles, still held their 
sexuality in common, suggesting 
that sexual orientation has a genetic 
component. 

Students who attended the talk 
generally responded to it in a posi
tive manner and seemed glad to 
have such a prominent speaker on 
campus. "It isn't often that you read 
a scientist's work for class and then 
get to hear in person how he went 
about doing it," declared Munu 
Shrestha (BMC '02), an aspiring 
neurobiologist. "It gives you a face 
and life to place his work into, and 
that's n311lly cool." · 

While some students paid little 
heed to LeVay's role as a contro
versial figure, others viewed such 
a role as an element critical to the 
provocative talk. Organizer 
Sparber discounted the reaction of 
some professors. 

He s·aid via e-mail that "some 
faculty members have emphati
cally complained" to him about 
"the entire event, from its existence 
to its lack of opposing views to its 
sudden timing and their unaware
ness ofit." He found this approach 
"negative, stubborn and narrow
minded," and a denial of open com-

"This is the first time I have 
heard of faculty members trying to 
intimidate a student host prior to 
the lecture," he stated in an e-mail, 
referring to the flyers and the email. 
"Those people have 365 days a 
year to present their ideas to the 
Haverford community - via lec
tures, seminars, their writings, pri
vate discussion, and so on," he said. 
"Yet they get in a tizzy when a stu
dent invites a visitor from the West 
Coast to give a single lecture ex
pressing a different viewpoint." 

Stadler expressed little appre
hension about LeVay's character, 
stating that "he seemed like a genu
inely nice guy." Stadler was admit
tedly "angry," however, over 
LeVay's association of a biologi
cal explanation of queerness with 
a subsequent general acceptance of 
queerness in society. 

He was also "very dissatisfied" 
with how Le Vay employs his re
search to social situations, he said 
via e-mail. "Once he starts making 
political and social claims for his 
work, he has to start thinking about 
actively engaging the objections-of 
humanist and others." 

LeVay's lecture was sponsored 
by Haverford's Office of the Presi
dent, the Dean's Office and Stu
dents' Council. 

With Rachel Nielsen. 

Master's Degree 
with certification in 

For more 
information 
call toll-free 
1-sn-PENNGSE 
Orvisir our 
\vcbsite at 
www.upenn.edu/gsc 

.Elementary or Secondary Education: 

• One year program (August-May) 
• Flar rate tuition of $25,000 
• Intellectually rigorous program 
• Intensive field based experience 

An Ivy Lc<lguc educauon fcaruring extensive 
field work wirh an urban and international fO<:Us 

Penn GSE ~ 1c.1derthip in eJuciltion policy, 1.\ngtt.,ge and literacy, urban cducJtton. 



PAGE6 THE BRYN MAWR AND HAVERFORD BI-COLLEGE NEWS TUESDAY,APRIL 11 TH, 2000 

Therapy linked to deaths while cloning offers hope for organ replacement 
Ariel Hansen 
Assistant News Editor 

Paul Gelsinger decided to pull 
the plug on his son Jesse last Sep
tember. The 18-year-old from Tuc
son, Arizona, had undergone gene 
therapy at the University of Penn
sylvania designed to correct an en
zyme deficiency. The treatment 
provoked an immune system re
sponse in the youth that resulted in 
fever, jaundice, a blood clotting 
disorder and uncontrollable in
creases in ammonia levels, and 
eventually kidney failure, lung fail
ure and brain death. 

Gene therapy has been a sig
nificant field of medicine since 
1990, and though it has had few 
successes, this is the first death that 
has been directly attributed to the 
therapy, rather than the disease that 
was being treated. It has prompted 
the Federal Drug Administration to 
shut down all gene therapy research 

at UPenn while the circumstances 
are being investigated. 

Last month Congressional 
hearings were held regarding both 
Gelsinger's death and the possi
bility that other deaths might be 
attributable to genetic therapy. 

Though it did not become 
known to the National Institutes' 
of Health (NIH) until after 
Gelsinger's death, Harvard Medi
cal School had quietly suspended 
their gene therapy experiments in 
June of 1999 after three of the first 
six patients died and a seventh be
came seriously ill. The deaths 
were reported to the Federal Drug 
Administration (FDA), but the re
searchers claim that they did not 
know they were required to report 
the deaths to the NIH. 

Researchers at Tufts Univer
sity also failed to report two deaths 
in a series of widely publicized 
gene experimeots. intended to 
grow new blood ·vessels. The re-

ports they subsequently submitted 
show that gene therapy may not 
have been responsible for the 
deaths, but that cause of death still 
remains undetermined. 

Since Gelsinger's death, re
searchers in the gene therapy com
m unity have been made aware 
again of their responsibility to re
port illnesses and deaths that might 
be linked to the therapy of the NIH. 
It is uncertain why the NIH has 
been so much in the dark, though 
some researchers say they believed 
that following the transfer from the 
NIH to the FDA in 1996 of the 
power to approve or disapprove 
gene therapy proposals, they did 
not have to report deaths and ill
nesses to the NIB. 

In every letter of approval that 
is sent to experimenters before the 
research begins, however, it is 
stated clearly that all adverse 
events must be reported immedi
ately and completely to the NIH. 

This transfer has had other con
sequences as well. When research
ers submit information to only t)Je 
FDA , federal law restricts that 
agency's freedom to inform re
searchers of problems at compet
ing institutions and to inform the 
public of any adverse events. 

In fact, the FDA cannot even 
disclose whether or not they are in
vestigating any of the deaths re
cently disclosed. The NIH, on the 
other hand, can publicize all of this 
information. 

In other, more recent news in 
cloning, the British scientists who 
created the cloned sheep Dolly an
nounced last month the birth of five 
identical cloned pigs. 

This cloning is one major step 
toward the goal of creating animals 
whose cells and organs can be 
transplanted into humans, poten
tially relieving the worldwide or
gan shortage. 

It could be less than four years 

before clinical trials begin in 
xenotransplantation - the use of 
animal organs for human transplant 
- but the next step for researchers 
is to see if the technology can be 
used to create genetically-modified 
animals whose organs can be trans
planted with less fear of rejection. 

In fact, the research was partly 
funded by a US government grant 
intended to create a "knock-out" 
pig, one that has a specific gene or 
set of genes that are shut down in 
order to prevent human immune 
system rejection. 

Because these genes can only 
be knocked out in individual cells, 
cloning must be used to create an 
entire animal that has knocked-out 
organs. 

Though ethical issues certainly 
remain to be addressed before these 
experiments go forward, scientists 
believe that xenotransplantation 
will be available to at least some 
patients within the next 10 years. 

Jewish Awareness offers latkes, challah and food for thought 
Todd Meyer 
Staff Writer 

Beginning with the debut con
cert of Chaverim, the new tri-col
lege a capella group, and conclud
ing with a Chorale performance 
commemorating the late Yitzhak 
Rabin, Jewish Awareness Week 
was a resounding success for the 
bi-college community. 

Events planned and carried out 
by the bi-college organizations 
Hillel and the Jewish Students' 
Union were aimed at increasing 
awareness of Judaism in the com
munity in a somewhat informal, 
social setting. 

Jewish Awareness Week was 
aimed as much at non-Jewish stu
dents as it was at Jewish students. 
While it served to bring Jewish stu
dents together to strengthen their 

community ties, many of the 
events also sought to just acquaint 
people with the customs and tra
ditions of Judaism. 

· On April 3 many typical ritual 
objects were on display in the 
Bryn Mawr Campus Center and in 
the Haverford Dining Center. This 
event was designed to "give 
people a taste" of what it means 
to be Jewish. 

The hope was that people un
familiar with Jewish customs 
would gain some experience with 
the religious traditions of Judaism, 
and allow the larger community to 
see that there is nothing "scary or 
weird" about the faith, according 
to junior Scott Goldstein, one of 
the coordinators of Jewish Aware
ness Week. 

Another event, entitled "Les
bian Identity, Jewish Tradition," 
was co-sponsored by Bryn 

Mawr's Rainbow Alliance and fea
tured Rabbi Rebecca Alpert discuss
ing what it means to be queer and 
Jewish. The discussion focused par
ticularly on new and rather ittle
known Jewish customs surrounding 
being homosexual and Jewish. 

The event consisted of both pre
sentation and discussion, and stu
dents and ¢e rabbi sought to expand 
Judaism's traditions to encompass 
more modem concepts. 

One of the more relaxed events 
was the third annual Latke
Hamentaschen Debate over the 
merits of the two traditional foods. 
Latkes are generally associated with 
Hanukkah, and hamentaschen witb 
Purim, but part of the debate was to 
make clear that both are perfectly 
acceptable as everyday treats. 

With Haverford Professor Aryeh 
Kosman championing the side of 
the latkes, he scored a resounding 

victory over fellow Professor 
Deborah Roberts's hamentaschen. 
The final tally gave latkes 71 per
cent of the vote and hamentaschen 
29 percent, with one vote for matzo 
ball soup. 

The Freedom Seder, held on 
April 6, was one event that drew a 
more diverse audience. Planned 
jointly by Goldstein, senior An
thony Fleg of Eighth Dimension, 
and junior Buddy Buruku, the 
Seder celebrated a general sense of 
freedom and acceptance across cul
tures. 

The Seder is a traditional meal 
eaten at Passover to commemorate 
the Jews' escape from enslavement 
in Egypt. The Freedom Seder, how
ever, sought to celebrate freedom 
in a broader sense. Based on the 
Jewish tradition, but also encom
passing African American history, 
the Freedom Seder came off sue-

cessfully. 
According to Goldstein, the 

goal of the Freedom Seder was to 
create a sense of general accep
tance within a diverse group of stu
dents, an idea "very much in keep
ing with the spirit of Haverford." 

Friday night featured a num
ber of fun Shabbat activities, be
ginning with a "Pre-Shabbat 
Happy Hour" in the Bryn Mawr 
Campus Center. This was followed 
by an "Exploration of Shabbat," a 
less formal Shabbat service de
signed to facilitate the transition 
from the school week to the Sab
bath. 

The service was organized to 
give non-Jews a chance to experi
ence Jewish traditions, while si
multaneously allowing Jewish stu
dents to celebrate their culture and 
deepen their connection to the re
ligion and to the community. 

Special Plenary reaches quoruITI in second session 
Quorum achieved for Honor Code vote but lost before vote on other resolutions 
HC PLENARY from page 1 

a second one. Over 500 students 
signed such a petition, and before 
the end of the second 15-minute 
time extension, the count progres
sively grew from five students 
short of quorum to five students 
greater than quorum. 

The count needed to be veri
fied. To ensure an accurate num
ber, ballots were collected: the re
sults revealed that 856 students 
were present, putting the atten
dance at just 23 students above 
quorum. Since all of the present
ers' resolutions from the previous 
attempt to hold Plenary were con
sidered void, presenters needed to 
re-obtain 75 signatures per resolu
tion. 

Before the second Special Ple
nary could begin, seniors Matt Rice 
and Laura McTighe noted a tech
nicality in the Constitution in re
gard to this plenary: before com
mencing, there would need to be 
community discussion in which all 
resolutions are presented. 

Silson responded, "We are cer
tainly outside the technical bounds 
of the Constitution, but it is pos
sible we are not outside the spirit 
of the Constitution." Since the reso-
1 utions of the second session of 
Special Plenary were the same as 
those which were to have been pre
sented at the original session of 
Plenary, a vote was held. More than 
two-thirds of the students indicated 
that adequate discussion had oc
curred, and Special Plenary then 
proceeded following a moment of 
silence. 

After the rules of order were 

approved by hand vote, calls were 
made for amendments to the 
agenda. Freshmen Graham Forbes 
and Vinny Indelicato proposed a 
re-vote on the Honor Code pre
sented at Spring Plenary in order 
to ensure the existence of an Honor 
Code were students to neglect to 
maintain quorum that evening. 
"We think that everyone, pro and 
con, should vote for this in case we 
lose quorum. It will be a safety 
blanket," they said. 

The re-vote was to occur be
fore the scheduled resolution to 
restructure the Honor Code. 

Additionally, Forbes and 
Indelicato both felt there were 
community members who strongly 
supported the non-restructured 
Code; their proposal called for the 
ratification of the former Honor 
Code to precede all other resolu
tions on the agenda. 

Junior Rich Biddulph re
sponded negatively to the pro
posal, saying, "I think we don't 
deserve an Honor Code if we can't 
make quorum .... Putting in place 
a safety blanket is fragrantly 
against the spirit of Haverford 
College." 

Senior Adam Wood then 
moved to strike the eighth and ~ 
ninth rules of order, suggesting that 
quorum does not need to be main
tained for voting, but the students 
need simply assemble and vote on 
resolutions based on their approval 
or disapproval. 

Sophomore Neal Kronley 
strongly disagreed, expressing his 
sentiments with the help of a 
bullhorn and prompting a reminder 
from Co-President Little that only 

the chairs can recognize students 
who wish to speak. 

Both the proposal to move the 
ratification of the present Honor 
Code and strike the two rules of 
order failed. 

The first resolution on the 
agenda proposed a restructuring of 
the Honor Code, authored by se
nior Maura Purcell and juniors 
Andy Ray and Noel Pacheco. 
Purcell, former chair of the Honor 
Council, explained that with the 
new Honor Code, "It's much easier 
to find things ... and much easier 
to read." According to a summary 
document, the intention of revising 
the Code was to "make the docu
ment more readable, account for 
current interpretive problems the 
Code faces, and update outdated 
sections." 

Much debate arose during the 
question-and-answer period re
garding the extent of change made 
to the Code, which defines con
frontation and .provides for the 
staggering of Honor Council elec
tions. Said Pacheco, "This code 
isn't different in spirit, it's just 
cleaner." 

Junior Aaron Clauset made an 
interrogation regarding the confi
dentiality of rape and sexual assault 
cases brought before Honor Coun
cil. Clauset felt that the identity of 
an individual removed from the 
College because of committing as
sault but later returned should, in 
fact, be made known to other stu
dents for their protection. Admit
ted Pacheco, "I agree, it remains 
unclear, and that is an issue that 
needs to be addressed." 

Non-extensive pro I con debate 

then followed, with the majority of 
comments favoring the restruc
tured Code. Sophomore Peter Law, 
who was influential in the creation 
of the new Code, expressed his 
high approval: "The new Honor 
Code has a preamble which ... cre
ates a linkage of the ideas that are 
important to the environment we 
want to create with the Honor 
Code." He also expressed that the 
issue of confrontation has been 
made less intimidating. 

Another student commented, 
"Unless you have a total objection 
to having an Honor Code, there is 
no reason not to vote for this [new 
Code]. He continued, "It's a great 
docum~nt and I really think it needs 
to be passed." 

In response to the pro/con state
ments, the authors conceded that 
they felt not all the problems 
brought up at Spring Plenary have 
been solved in the revised version. 

No unfriendly amendments 
were made, and the resolution 
passed with 752 yay, 45 nay, and 
46 no votes. In the meantime, at
tendance was slowly decreasing. 

Honor Council Chairs Jenn 
Louie '02 and Lucy Lyon '01 pre
sented the Honor Code as amended 
by the community. Said Lyon, "We 
feel that the decision to ratify or not 
ratify the Honor Code is a personal 
choice. We would like for every
one to make an educated and well
thought-out decision as to how the 
Code will pertain to you personally 
and to the larger community." 

Both proceeded to propose nu
merous questions to students in
cluding, "Are you here for the code 
or the community, or are you here 

because you were forced into it?" 
and "Do you feel you are more elit
ist because you attend a school 
with an honor code?" as well as 
"Would Haverford survive as an 
institution and community without 
an honor code?" 

After a brief period of ques
tions and answers and pro I con 
debate, a two-thirds majority rati
fied the revised Honor Code. The 
votes tallied to 765 yay and 34 nay, 
and they totaled to 91 percent of 
attendant students in favor of the 
new Code. Quorum was then lost, 
and the remaining assembly con
tinued to discuss three resolutions, 
which included a non-binding fac
ulty-student partnership resolution 
authored by Ray and Chris 
Schlottmann '02, and freshman 
Ethan Sorrelgreen 's resolutions 
concerning abolishing quorum and 
making plenary mandatory. 

Sophomore Ari Worthman 
commented on the ratification of 
the new Code: ''I'm not entirely 
confident that the new Code re
flects the ideas that Haverford Col
lege embodies, but I think it's defi
nitely better to have a code than 
no code." 

In reference to the long-run
ning event, sophomore Elvedin 
Lukovic expressed disappointment 
but offered hope for the future, 
saying, "I feel that it's kind of un
fortunate that people left and none 
of the other resolutions were dis
cussed, but with this long process, 
at least we got something accom
plished. We can always change the 
Honor Code at the next Plenary if 
people are not happy with what 
passed." 
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In the tradition of such epic struggles as the Greeks vs. the Trojans, two 
professors squared off in Stokes Auditorium on Wednesday to answer the 
century-old question: which is better, the latke or the hamentaschen? With 
Rabbi Marsha Pik-Nathan acting as moderator, Professors Aryeh Kosman 
and Deborah Roberts engaged in "Latkes vs. Hamentaschen: The Great De
bate." 

Presented by "The Coalition of Philosophers for the Advancement of 
Jewish Fried Delicacies and the East Coast Jewish Pastry Conference," the 
third annual debate featured a re-match of the husband - wife contest of two 
years ago. At that time Kosman supported the Chanukah delicacy, the latke, 
and Roberts argued for the Purim prize, the hamentaschen. 

The two maintained their loyalties for this year's presentation on the 
pros and cons of pastry. Professor Kosman, renamed the Department of 
Philosophy's "Frie A Tuber Professor of Aristotelian Spuds" for the debate, 
began by expressing his extreme respect for his opponent, Professor Rob
erts. Roberts' husband commented, "She has been a respected academic col
league for many years and being academic colleagues [at a small school like 
Haverford] is almost like being married." He then described his continuing 
project "to uncover the repressed truths about the history of Judaism." 

Kosman provided the assembled audience with some introductory facts 
about the latke and hamentaschen. The latke, or potato pancake, is made 
simply of potato, onion, egg and oil. He describes the latke as "the eternal 
unwobbling circle ... and root simplicity sublime signifying that which is 
all most human. The phallic potato ... and the feminine egg" are mixed to
gether in an almost procreative manner, Kosman explained. 

Kosman contrasted the timeless latke with the hamentaschen, which he 
described as a "deceitful Danish." Instead of the eternal circle of the latke, 
the hamentaschen is "the fragile and unsteady triangle ... a Danish in drag." 
While the latke contains the human potato and egg, the hamentaschen is 
merely water and flour, he pointed out, with a filling of poppy seeds or 
prunes, "the laxative fruit of senility." 

Professor Roberts later offered a corrected list of ingredients for the 
hamentaschen, saying that "if you mix only flour and water for your 
hamentaschen all you will get is Play-Dough." 

Professor Kosman 's attack on hamentaschen, however, did not stop with 
derogatory comparisons to Scandinavian pastries. He said that while the 
latke is unafraid to reveal what it is, a potato pancake, allowing the terms 
latke and potato pancake to be synonymous, a hamentaschen is only called a 
hamentaschen. "It hides that it is a Danish," said Kosman. 

He then delved into the secret history of the hamentaschen, which dates 
back to l 61h-century Hamburg, when Rabbi Pinchas Simha ben Tuvya Reuven 
(the Rapster a.k.a. the Hamburger) first led Judaism on the road to mistake. 
After analyzing several biblical texts, the Hamburger wrote, "For they have 
taken prunes from us, and put them in their pockets [Hamentaschen means 
"Haman's pockets"], and apricots and poppy seed." 

The Hamentaschen represented taking the idea of taking back what other 
nations had taken away from the Jewish people. Kosman said that such ideas 
have lead the Jewi ti people down an improper path, away from the pure 
latke and toward the hamentaschen, leading to "greed, avarice and shame." 
Kosman urged everyone to undo the damage done by the Hamburger and 
"return to the oil of freedom." 

Professor Roberts, Department of Classics "Poppy Seed Professor of 
Polygonal Pastries," was then given her chance to speak. She began her 
discussion by talking about inherent biases that both she and Professor 
Kosman brought to this debate and their own personal attachments to their 
topic: "In our house he fries the latkes and I bake the hamentaschen." She 
then began her argument for the hamentaschen, pointing out that of the three 
major components of ethnic foods, "starch, grease and sugar, the 
hamentaschen has all three while the latke only has two." Citing literary 
examples of the superiority of the hamentaschen, she focused on the 
ShakespeareCl!l work "The Jewess of I ~rsia," in which the woman asserts 
her independence and soliloquizes about the superiority of the hamentaschen. 

Roberts then turned to history, discussing the example of Dr. Lopez, 
Queen Elizabeth's personal physician. He was put to death after trying to 
kill her with a poisoned latke. 

Children's literature also provides an example of the superiority of the 
hamentaschen. According to a questionable account by Roberts, Dr. Seuss, 
in his well-loved classic, "And to think it happen in Schushan one day," 
describes the story of Purim in which the evil Haman attempts to have all of 
the Jews destroyed. Only Queen Esther, by revealing that she is Jewish, is 
able to save the Jewish people. Roberts quoted that famous ending, "And we 
won't forget Haman who we know is so vicious because his name goes with 
a cookie that is so delicious." 

The floor was then opened to questions . During this time, Roberts "re
vealed" that President Tom Tritton will be asking the new dean to formulate 
a "Latke Policy" to parallel the Alcohol Policy in order to ensure proper use 
of this dangerous substance. Also, during the question period, Kosman said 
he was not so opposed to hamentaschen as he had once been. He spoke of 
how latkes took him back to his youth and remarked "These young people 
need latkes. Old fogies are stuck with the hamentaschen. They need the 
prunes." 
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Haverford Ratifies· Honor Code 

BMC Students Catherine Hoffman and lhekere Speak at the Hell 
Week Forum. Photo by Nina Geneson 

By Nick Turner 
Special lo the News 

The Haverford Honor Code 
was ratified without a hitch two 
weeks ago, despite concerns about 
having students vote in the new 
Campus Center. The Code was 
ratified by a modest margin, with 
780 votes in favor of it and 3 7 votes 
against it. 

T he Haverford Honor Code 
stipulates that, fo llowing Spring 
Plenary. where the Code must be 
passed in a voice or hand vote. 
sk!dents must ratify the Code in 
written form. 

Until this year, s tudents had 
turned iR their ballots in the mail 
room housed in the basement of 
rhe Dining Center. With the 
construction of the new Campus 
Center, however, the mail room 
was moved to a less-frequently 

traveled. locale, Members of 
Students' Council a.nd Honor 
Council feared that the Honor Code 
might not be passed because 
students do not check their mail as 
often as they did when the 
mailroom was in the Dining Center. 

"We were kind of worried 
because it was going to be in the 
Campus Center [and) people don ' t 
check their mail very often," Honor 
Cou nci l Co-Chair, Xan Ornston 
said. '"Under the ci rc umstances, I 
think [the outcome] was pretty 
good." 

S tudents' Cou nc il Co-
Presiden t Alex Robinson was also 
concerned that the new mailroom 
would bean obstacle to rati fication. 
"The Campus Center has presented 
us with additional problems in 
getting enough votes to ratify the 
Code," he said. "Jn coming years, 
this problem w111 be less severe, as 

students become more a~costome<l ~ 
to the Campos Cente,r, and it 
changes to accommodate student 
needs 'better." 

Two-thirds of the student body 
(700stude~ts)mustsign and return 
ratification cards in favor of the 
Code'fo'r it to pass. Students were 
presented with three options when 
filling out their cards: option "a": 
" I have thoughtfully CO[!Sidered 
my position on the Code and I vote 
for its ratification"; option "b": " I 
have thoughtfully considered my 
position on the Code and l vote for 
its ra ti fic ation, but I have the 
followi ng objection(s ). ";or, option 
"c": " I have though tfu l ly 
considered my posi tion o n ·the 
Code, but I cannot vote for its 
ratifica t ion for the following 
reasons." 

692 votes were cast to ratify 
See HONOR CODE, page 3 

Future of Hell Week 
Discussed at Forum Hooks Leaves Head Lacrosse Job 
By Candace James 
and Sonam Singh 
Staff Writer anti Managing Ediror 

The "Final Discussion" about 
Hell Week and possible 
alternatives to the tradition was 
certainly not as well-attended as 
expe :ted on Wcdncsuay night. 
Sev>. ral dozen people showed up 
to 1 .sk questions and put forth 
discussion in an effort to begin a 
dialogue in the community and to 

eliminate as much anxiety as 
possible about the controversy 
Whi'ch has become especially 
heated in the past two years, The 
discussion that ensued. however, 
stood in stark contrast to the debate 
over the issue that occurred at 
Plenary. 

The forum was coordinated by 
junior Chizoma 0 lhekerc, SGA 
President, and junior Catherine 
Hoffman, Honor Board Head. 
Among those present wert. 
Traditions Mistresses juniors 
Nealia Khan and Miche le 
Vincitore, fo rmer SGA President 
senior Katy ' Davis:· forme~ 

Traditions Mistress senior Kristen 
Hagstrom, SGA vice-President 
sophqmn·:e Nazatl.in Sam~ri 
kermani and scn;or Renata Razza. 

The forum was the "final 
discussion" for the most part 
because there was a foe ling that the 
Bryn Mawr community is jaded 
with discussing the issue. The 
meeting was neither SGA
sponsored, nor Honor Board
sponsorcd. a!ld the organizers· on I y 
goal for the evening was "a hope 
for suggestions" and not another 
futile circular discussion. 

People began to question very 
onenly lhe purpn~e of Hell Week 
and it became clear quickly that 
the ma1onty of people present 
wanted some sort of change to the 
tradition DavisC())Tlmented, "How 
can we continue to support 
something thai hurts people, 
especially when it's a tradition 
thM's supposed to welcome?" 
Sophomore Julia Alexander 
responded by saying that shcdi<ln 't 
feel assured that people know that 
others are being hurt · by the 

See.BELL WEEK, page 2 

By Nick Turner 
Special to 1hc News 

In a move which has been 111 

the works for more than a year, 
David Hooks has stepped' down as 
head men's lacrosse coach and has 
appointed assistant coach Greg 
Zecca to replace him. Hooks' 
resixmsibilities as head basketball 
coach and Zecca's impress1v.e 
qualifications were the main factors 
behind the decision. 

HooksmadetheanlloL icement 
in a meeting with the lacrosse team 
\Vednesday He plans to stay on as 
assistant coach anu feels that the 
trans111on will be smooth. 

Zecca has bet.n given 
increasingrespons1b1lit1cs with the 
tean.1 lately in order to facilitate the 
change. "I stayed in the bad: ground 
all of r'ebruary," Hooks said. 

"His primary reason for 
wanting to step down as head coach 
of lacrosse was because of 
basketball and because of his oth~r 
responsibilities with the school," 
Zecca said. "His other reason was 

Bryn Mawr Extends Benefits 
to Sa111e-Sex Do111estic Partners 
By Carter Klenk 
Staff \.triter 

Bryn Mawr college has 
extended its employee benefits to' 
cover same-se;x domestic partners 
of' faculty and staff, effective 
immediately. The policy was 
approved by the collegc: s Board 
of Trustees late last year and 
provides the same coverag'e th;t 
spouses . ~f . faculty .., and . staff 

·· "'curreritlfrRC!vt:. ~ .,,. 
",For quite a. long· time the 

col!ege has had. ri, pi; licy of 
nondiscriminat ion on the ba~i~· or 
.~i,)( u al nreferenc'J, ~!fhefe'~ 

nothing new about that. and the 
change in the policy (of benefit 
coverage] is an effort by the co liege 
to implement its policy of 
nondiscrimination in the best way 
thatwecan." said College Counsel 
Phyllis Lachs. who dratted the 
policy . _ __, 

, The main provision of"the 
policy is a health ~ubsidy toward 
the cost o( medical insurance. 
Other~benefits include parental 
lt.:a'\·~ ancFa · tiii~imr·ir~- t;
dcnendent chi!dren·, 

Acctirding to a press r~lease, 
the benefits are rn'.)t oeing extended 
to unmarried hetcrose'.Xuai ·partners 

because those individuals have the 
legal option to'marry. .., 

According to Director of 
Personnel Services Karen Snyder, 
the extension of the policy .to cover 
people who are unable to legally 
marry was also a reflection of 
societal changes. 

''It is a result of interest of the 
Bryn Mawr community as-well as 
a recognition of what othe r 
corporation~ and institutioris are 
'dCing,"~dersai? ' -

ALthough there have- bee n a 
number of inquiries, no one·has 
y~t ccm1e, fo rward to apply for 
coverage. 

I 

Coach David Hooks. File. Photo 

that he honestly beheveu that I was 
a better person for the job." 

According to Hooks. the idea 
of appointmg Zecca ht:ad coach 
occurreJ to h11n more than a year 
ago. '·A lot of it hinged on [Zecca] 
getting a ful Hime job, .. Hooks said. 
When Zecca became equipment 
manager in ni1d-November, the 
idea of expanding his role to mclude 
head coaching became more 
realistic. 

I-looks and Zecca had to cut 
through a fair amount of 
bureaucratic red tape in order to 
switch positions. In fact, President 
Kessinger has yet to approve the 
change. "It took the adm inistration 
a while to deal with it.'' he said. 
"The President hasn't approved it 
yet, but we couldn't wait with the 
season [getting underwayl ." 

"The initial plan was to have 
[the new coaching situation] 1n 
plac.,bcforcwcwento3)fiurSprf1~ 
trip," Zecca said. "That didn't 
happen because of things that 
happened with the administration." 

From a financial standpoint. 
the change wi II not make a 
difference for the college. Hooks 
and Zecca are, already full-t imt 
employees, and will remain so. 

Stepping down as head 
l:icrossecoach will free up Hooks' 
time for his other position as head 
coach of varsity men's basketbal I. 
"For six years, l'xe been building 
two programs," he said. but Hooks 
!~els that he wilt be more effrctive 
concentraling on one. His 
preference ror basketball stems 
from having 'grown up with the 
sport Hooks had two uncles in the 
NBA and was ·introduced to the 
sport at a v.;:,.ry young age. 
Lacrosse, on thle other hand. is 
more Zecca 's sµCcialty. 

Zecca grew up in th<: lacrosse 
hotbed of Long Island where he 
began playing in s~venth grade a! 
Frie~ds Academy ~. By his high 
school senior year,.Zecca was an 
All-American goa lie. He went on 

to play for Ohio Wesleyan 
University, where his team 
con~'peted twice fo r a national 
championship. Back problems 

See HOOKS, 

• Non-Participation Does Not: Equal Apathy. See 
[>erspectives, page 5. 

• For mer Mawrter Charged with Third Degree i\rson. 
See NewS..f?age 2. ' • - · · ' · 
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The· ball bearing. 
Just think. Trains. Planes. Cars. 

The world couldn't run without it. 

If you'd like to learn more about a career that fosters this type of 
innovative thinking, consider this an open invitation for open minds. 

Goldman Sachs 
welcomes Bryn Mawr, Haverford and Swarthmore students 

to attend the;following events this summer in NYC 

Minority Reception and Presentation 
Thursday, July 6th 

Women in the Workplace Panel and Reception 
Wednesday, July 26th 

Bryn Mawr, Haverford and Swarthmore_Sumqier Reception 
Wednesday, August 2nd · 

Please e-mail: summerevents@gs.com 
Indicate which e'vent(s) you would Like to attend and in;clude your ~ame, 
summer address, phone, schooL year of graduation, ·and e-mail address. 

Invitation and details to follow. 

inds. Wide Open~m 
www.gs.com 
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Horizons' Little Mary Sunshine the embodiment of the sugar high 

Stage 
Review 

Nicole Foulke 

Arts & Liyjng 
Editor 

Little Mary makes you want to 
pinch her cheeks until they fall off. 

The operetta Little Mary Sun
shine is, certainly, something a bit 
sour that has been pickled in sugar; 
the audience is so amused by the 
unbelievable naivete of the char
acters that it is a stretch to even 
wonder about the implications of 
a dichotomous dark side of the 
situation that the characters are 
only mildly aware of. 

The fictitious tum-of-the-cen
tury "Saga of Colorado" opens 
with the valorous Captain Jim 
(Paul Radford HC '00) and his for
est rangers visiting Little Mary 
(Michelle Clive BMC '03) - a most 
sunny young woman adopted by 
Chief Brown Bear (Matt Rice HC 
'00) of the fictitious Kadota Indian 
tribe - on her own sweet little plot 
of land. 

The Young Ladies of 
Eastchester Finishing School soon 
prance along (they are visiting 
Mary) and it is eminently notice
able that there is one girl for each 
ranger. 

But after the sugar high there 
is the inevitable crash, when insu
lin levels drop lower than they 
were, originally; Captain Jim loves 
Little Mary but a ranger 's duty is 
to his superiors. Little Mary is ac
tually deep in debt and the long-

Captain Jim (Paul Radford HC '00) is tom between duty and his love for Little 
Ma1y (Michelle Clive BMC '03). 

presumed-to-be-dead chief's son 
Yellow Feather (Leila Ghaznavi 
BMC 'O I) has come back to, ahem, 
have his way with her. 

Through various twists and 
turns, through various new charac
ters and 21 encouraging songs with 
names like "Playing Croquet" and 
"Izenschnooken on the Lovely 
Essenzook Zee," and some excel
lent dancing, mock battle and flit
ting about, love, happiness, racism 
and sexism triumph amidst love, 
happiness, racism and sexism. In 
other words, nothing happens, ev
erything happens and you feel 
good at the end but you feel like 
an idiot for feeling good. 

Clive's Little Mary was, as was 
called for, sweet enough to rot 
one 's teeth and Radford's Captain 
Jim was gentlemanly and properly 
one dimensional, though it would 
have been nice to see him have a 
slightly bigger presence in the play. 

cannot help but question the plau
sibility of such a woman visiting 
Little Mary in the rough wilderness 
but then again, Little Mary Sun
shine does itself mock plausibility. 

Lauren Hanna's (BMC '03) 
"naughty" Nancy Twinkle and Paul 
Jessen's (HC '02) ranger Billy 
Jester made a tight, very implica
tive pair of flirtatious rogues, and 
Geoffrey Melada's (HC '00) cul
tured, lascivious "Uncle Oscar" 
certainly turned the stomach as he 
stood baskirig in the attention of the 

It would be improper for the Ladies of Eastchester Finishing School to mingle, 
unescorted, with young men. 

sexually maturing Young Ladies of 
Eastchester Finishing School. 

Co-Director Leila Ghaznavi 
gave two chameleon-like perfor
mances as the hunched, raspy, old 
Indian Fleet Foot, and the young 
Indian Yellow Feather. Ghaznavi 
has excellent control over subtle 
body movements and the audience 
completely warmed to her. 

The set consisted of flats form
ing a small yellow house, as well 
as a few 2 bushes, a bench and flow
ers that formed a small garden. It 

was simple and sparse, but basi
cally effective, considering compli
cations from the large budget cut 
Horizons Unlimited received for 
the production (Ghaznavi bor
rowed $2,000 from her parents for 
the technical aspects). 

Bryn Mawr junior Margot 
Smith co-directed, designed the set 
and played the ranger Buster, and 
the orchestra (with piano, violin, 
flute and cello) was conducted by 
Julia Famularo. 

As a production, Little Mary 
Sunshine was not, perhaps, on the 
grandest scale but it was obviously 
a labor of love for those involved. 
The audience was certainly recep
tive and though the songs seemed 
to drag on a bit, they seemed to 
enjoy every minute of laughing 
with the actors. 

Katie Knipscher (BMC '03) 
played the great German opera 
singer Ernestine with an unemo
tional yet amusing accent. One 

The Young Ladies of Eastchester Finishing School think a game of croquet is 
indeed just smashing. 

Little Mary Sunshine is compa
rable to Aspartame; it's danger
ously sweet, it's fun and it harbors 
the (slim) chance of making labo
ratory rats sick. But so will any
thing else when given in large 
doses. 

Spring Jam Fashion Show: a night filled with hip-hop and soril 
Catherine Song 
Staff Writer 

Sisterhood's Spring Jam Fash
ion show was an exciting showcase 
for recent fashions, casual and for
mal. The March 31 show began 
with emcees Ernestine Ward (BMC 
'00) and Mena Mahaniah (BMC 
'00) crediting Sisterhood president 
Lamoy Morgan (BMC '02) with the 
idea for the show, and thanking the 
sponsors of the show - D.E.M.O. at 
the King of Prussia Mall, M.A.C. 
cosmetics, The Source magazine 
and The Coca-Cola Company - for 
turning their "models into divas." 
After more introductions, the show 
began. 

Scene 1: Introducing ... the 
original ruff riders: The models 
came out wearing an array of jeans, 
tank tops, tube tops, mini-dresses 
and boots. In keeping up with the 
background music "Wild Wild 
West," they all wore cowboy hats 
(cute!) and some sported plastic 
water guns. Some of the models 
carried handcuffs and whips (don't 
ask me why). They sashayed onto 
the catwalk, strutting to show off 
their clothes and hamming it up for 
the audience, which earned them 
wonderful applause. 

Scene 2: HBO Productions 

baby! Hot Boys Only: This was an 
all-male ensemble, in which the "hot 
boys" strutted to Missy Elliott's 
"Hot Boyz." It was a display of ca
sual fashion, and the men were 
wearing big, button-down shirts and 
baggy shorts. The shirts varied from 
an Asian tiger design, to plaid, to a 
plain blue print design that I thought 
was very clever. 

Peiformance by "The Amount 
Boyz": This was a dance perfor
mance by three talented teenagers 
from New York City: Anthony Rue 
II, Jovan Brewster and Adrian 
Wiltshire. Their dance steps re
minded me much ofbreakdancing, 
with their quick spins and swivel-
ing hips. It later evolved to real 
breakdancing when the boys at
tempted backflips on the catwalk, 
and they were mighty successful at 
it. They left the stage to great ap
plause. 

Scene 3 (Crazy, Sexy, Cool 
Strutting to "Breathe and Stop"): 
Lamoy Morgan began the third 
show. A male model followed her, 
wearing a purple shirt and gray 
jeans. After him, a female model 

jeans, khakis, and one even wore a 
black denim suit. The ladies' ward
robe consisted of tight shirts, jeans, 
blouses, and short skirts. Each time 
someone walked past another person 
of the opposite sex, they brushed 
against each other seductively, which 
was appropriate for this theme. 

Peiformance by Why Not?: The 
fashion show took a break as Mr. 
Tibbs and OD, talented members of 
the New York rap duo Why Not? 
took over the stage. Their perfor
mance was exhilarating, and one of 
the memorable lyrics was, "Remem
ber this ... always keep this funky 

THEY SASHAYED ONTO 
THE CATWALK, 

STRUTTING TO SHOW 
OFF THEIR. CLOTHES 
AND HAMMING IT UP 
FOR THE AUDIENCE. 

strutted in with a green shirt and when you answer this .... " 
tight denim capris. The models al- ~ Scene 4 (Black Tie Affair): With 
temated by gender: a male, then a the background music ("U Know 
female, then a male, and so on. What's Up" by Donel! Jones) the 

Most of the male models had T- models strutted out in a melange of 
shirts, button-downs, polo shirts, street and formal wear. The ward-

robes ranged from denim skirts to 
tight leather dresses. 

Performance by Thaly 
Germain (BMC 'OJ): The talented 
Germain entered the stage wearing 
a white sorority windbreaker and 
baggy pants. She introduced her per
formance with "Wanna join the fash
ion show right here?!" after which 
the audience responded with a lot 
of enthusiasm. She rapped about 
heartache with Mr. Tibbs and OD, 
and she exuded a great talent as a 
performance artist. 

Scene 5: ls Roe-A-Fella in the 
House?: This scene had the actual 
evening wear and all of the dresses 
were gorgeous, ranging from a 
flowing crimson number to a couple 
of blue and gold chinoiserie. As for 
the men, ,they wore beige and black 
suits, bright sweaters, and slacks. 

Son,le of these suave men 
brought roses for the ladies in the 
audience (a sweet, little old lady re
ceived one). This was actually my 
favorite scene because the evening 
gowns were gorgeous - I wanted 
one, too. 

Impromptu Best Dressed Con
test: The emcees called for audience 
volunteers to see who could be the 
best amateur model. Three women 
and four men (actually, three men 
and one very small boy) were cho
sen as contestants. KaSandra 

http://biconews.haverford.edu 

Rogiers (BMC '02) was voted as the 
best female amateur model, and the 
little boy won for the best male 
model. The winners received certifi
cates from Bath and Body Works 
and City Works. 

Scene 6, the Finale: Dancing 
to "I want it" by Chaka Khan, the 
models were introduced: Naquee 
Beason, Nadirah Beyah, Ashley 
Garrick , Sherell Gibson, Lamoy 
Morgan, Roshan Musa (BMC '02) 
(loved the navel ring), Earl Peterkin, 
Nakiya Showell, Ricki Tripp (BMC 
'02), Michelle Beyah, Nafis Beyah, 
Thaly Germain, Yasmin Moya
Gotierrez (BMC '00), Hamza 
Muhammad, Cameron Nelson 
(BMC '00), Gloria Ramon (BMC 

.'03), Trudell Smith (BMC '03) and 
Hamza Washington. 

After the show was over, I had 
the chance to interview some of the 
participants. Earl Peterkin of 
Cheyney University told me that the 
members "practiced every Wednes
day for five to six times." 

"I feel ... very excited," he said. 
"Lots of people admiring ... it makes 
you feel appreciated." 

Said Ricki Tripp, "I felt great .. . 
the excitement from the crowd . . . . 
All the hollering increases the inten
sity. Also all the models are beauti
ful, the bomb. It worked out won
derful." 
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Sean Armour Beer 
Drinker - Patriot 

A Style from the Roots of California 

Beer 
Review 

Welcome back, beer com.pa
triots. This week we will explore 
a fine beer direct from the West 
Coast. Brewed and bottled by 
Anchor Brewing Company in 
San Francisco, California, An
chor Steam Beer is a well-re
spected beer micro-brewed in 
wide vessels only two feet deep. 

.This company truly exemplifies 
the state of craft brewing in the 
United States. 

As we speak, I am finding 
that the beer is quickly di
sappearing from the glass, so I 
must relay my opinion about the 
flavors and character of Anchor 
Steam as fast as I can. As you 
pour the beer from the bottle into 
your glass, you will find a rich 
orange-amber, heavily carbon
ated brew creating a full head of 
light tan. A bouquet of hops 
awaits as you draw a breath from 
the surface of the liquid contain
ing floral notes and malty hints. 

The first sip leaves you 
awaiting the next as a wave of 
refreshingly bitter beer flows 
past your tongue and settles into 
a lightly sweet flavor. This brew 
is crafted with lager yeast in nor
mal ale temperatures, and thus 
produces a brew with a very in
teresting character. As refreshing 

as a lager, but with the character 
and fullness of an ale, Anchor 
Steam is an excellent choice. 
Fairly standard at five percent al
cohol by volume, this may be the 
only thing that is normal about 
this beer. Anchor Steam is an 
exceptional brew with a strong 
bite and a nice malt finish, which 
is definitely worth trying. 

The bottle is simple, yet still 
slightly different from most beer 
bottles - it has a smooth gradi
ent up to the top of the bottle, not 
the traditional long neck. 

And the name has an interest
ing story. In actuality, the name 
"steam" does not refer to the use 
of steam in the brewing process. 
Rather, it was a nickname for 
beers brewed on the West Coast 
under "primitive conditions and 
without ice." The nickname may 
have been derived from the high 
pressures of carbonation of beers 
brewed in this style, as when 
casks were tapped, the beer was 
said to "steam." 

Anchor Steam claims to have 
been brewed since 1896, but al
though the company has not been 
existence nearly that long, the 
style most likely has. 

Overall, Anchor Steam Beer 
is an excellent and interesting 
beer that has a very well-bal
anced mixture of hop and malt 
character while retaining an excel
lent body and richness. It isn't ter
ribly expensive at between $24 and 
$30 a case, and it should be attain
able at most quality beer distribu
tors. So check out Anchor Steam 
Beer, and check out next week's Bi
Co for another beer, which I am 
sure you'll enjoy. Cheers. 

Arts HAPPENINGS 
Tuesday, 4111 -30: Mum Puppettheatre presents the world premiere of 
Measuring Man , which explores the life of Leonardo DaVinci. Tickets $14-
20, discount on 4/1 l. Call (215) 925-7686 for more info. 

Thursday, 4113: Professor Robert Harrist, Jr., (Columbia Univ.) speaks on 
"Reading Chinese Mountains: Calligraphy and the Experience of Land
scape." BMC's Carpenter Library Auditorium, 4:30 p.m. Reception to 
follow. 

Friday, 4114: Heidi Jacob is conducting the orchestra in a performance of 
Tchaikovsky's "Marche Slav," Respighi's "Pines of Rome" and Mozart's 
"Piano Concerto in B-Flat Major", K.595, with soloist Diana Levine, 
winner of the 1999-2000 Student Concerto Competition. Marshall Audito
rium, Roberts Hall, HC, 8 p.m. 

Saturday, 4115: The Silk Road Tour: Persian and Indian Improvisations. 
Master musicians, featuring the Ghazal Ensemble at Penn's International 
House, 3701 Chestnut St., 8 p.m. Visit www.libertynet.org/ihouse for more 
info. 

Sunday, 4116-12130: 44 Celebrity Eyes in a Museum Storeroom at Penn's 
Museum of Archaeology and Anthropology. There are 65 artifacts chosen 
by various celebrities from all walks of life. 33rd & Spruce Sts. Call (215) 
898-4000 or visit www.upenn.edu/museum for more info. 

Monday, 4117-4129: Gallery Program: "Student Works on Paper." Canaday 
Library, daily 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. 

Mexico/Caribbean or Central America $229 r.t. 
Europe $169 o.w. 

Other world destinations cheap. 
IF YOU CAN BEAT THESE PRICES, 

START YOUR OWN DAMN AIRLINE! 
Book tickets online www.airtech.com 

or (212) 219-7000. 

The 'Kama Sutra of Beanie Babies III 
by Catherine Song 

Bucky the ..... Oii G mtssioll with 
Zero~ Holiday Penguin 

~ 
~ 

Bumble the 8ee riding on Litzy the Lizard 

Goatee the Mountain &oat mounting 
WecM the Doa on Hmlo the Angel Bear 

Ally the Alligator in his f4write position 
with Bonu the Dog 

Wise gets Wiser 

Fredcles the Leopard 69ing 
f>Cltti the Platypus 

~ 
~ 

Flitter the Butterfly in the lowt 
sh<lck with Hope the Praying Bear 

PAGE 11 



P AGE 12 T HE B RYN MAWR AND HAVERFORD BI-COLLEGE N EWS T UESDAY, APRIL 11 TH, 2000 

Sarah Slean's blue parade: something soft, unobtrusive 

CD 
Review 

Nicole Foulke 
• Arts & Living l£@§/ J Editor 

Toronto based songstress-pia
nist Sarah Slean is a softer, more 
cheerful Tori Amos. Smooth, 
pleasant and sad, her first com
pilation, blue parade, can be de
scribed as a kind of meandering, 
ethereal pop. 

Her voice is clear and trem
bly, sweet without being girly, 
and you can hear strains of Tori 
Amos, which have been warmed 
and diluted - the impact has been 
replaced with something a bit 
less complicated and more pal
atable. "My invitation," "before 
your time," "habit," "high" and 
"elliot" just make you yearn for 
Amos herself, and you might 
even be able to recognize some 
bits that are too familiar. 

Slean and her accompanists 
create a warm, swaying sound 
with enough weird goings-on 
around the edges to keep you in
terested. There arc several pianos 
and brass instruments as well as 
cellos, violins and soft percus
sion. 

Her lyrics are basically meta
phorical. They generally have 
greater impact on the page than 

cal 

through her soothing voice: 

I have no 
missionary zeal, I say 
No armies fighting sin 
But/' I! keep playing 
/'fl keep playing 
Until I win. 

These are a few lines from 
the first track, "playing cards 
with judas," which is quite good 
with its rare crescendos and 
blurbs of funky bass. The second 
track, "bonnie's song," sets the 
tone for the rest of the album, 
where songs blend into a pleas
ant haze. 

Her voice tends to slur pret
tily so the lyrics are often fuzzy, 
though overall, yt>u ·get the gist 
of her expressed emotion. 

But she just can't seem to get 
angry. "Habit" exp!Ores her feel
ings about what appears to be an 
ex lover in a new relationship, 
and her voice certainly becomes 
more impassioned but she ... just 
... can't ... bring ... herself ... to 
... get ... mad. . 

There are certainly some re-
1 igious undertones: Judas, 
heaven, God, missionaries. They 
are not oppressive forces, but it 
is obvious that they have been 
threaded through the album; they 
have a lingering presence once 
they are noticed. 

All in all, hlue parade is a 
pleasant enough album, good for 
when you need to listen to some
thing lilting yet unobtrusive. 

-ov1e 
Schedule 

(Tuesday-Thursday) 

United Artists Bryn Mawr 
824 West Lancaster Ave, 525-3056 

-High Fidelity: R, 107 min.: 
4:45 p.m., 7 p.m. 

-Reason to Runble: PG-13, 
122 min.: 5 p.m., 7:15 p.m. --

\. .) 

r ~ 

Er'ic Ardmore 
36 West Lancaster Ave, 642-2000 

-Return to Me: PG, 116 min.: 
5:1 o p.m., 7:30 p.m. 

-The Skulls: PG-13, 120 min.: 
5:20 p.m., 7:40 p.m. 

l .) 

aarah alea 

.. 

11999 SARAH SLEAN (SOCAN) 
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Men's ultimate: in 
a league of its own 
Marc Robert 
Sports Editor 

Lacking varsity status, the Haverford men's ul
timate frisbee team may receive less recognition 
than Haverford's other sports, but frankly, mem
bers of Cannonball (the team name) are having too 
much fun to care. 

"I don't think it will [become a varsity sport] 
because it would be against the ultimate philoso
phy," says junior tri-captain Andrew Kerr. "It's not 
a coached sport, it's not a reffed sport, and I think 
they'll keep it that way. But it is becoming enor
mously popular on the college scale." 

For those unfamiliar with this budding, Gen
eration-X sport, ultimate frisbee is played on a field 
70 yards long, 40 yards wide, with two 25 yard end 
zones. The rules are simple: no running with the 
frisbee, a dropped pass signals change of posses
sion, first one to 13 wins. Each team fields seven 
players, and substitutions are allowed after a score 
or during time-outs. Since there are no referees, 
players abide by the honor system and call their 
own fouls. 

Cannonball plays six to seven tournaments a 
year, and six to seven games per tournament. The 
first day of competition consists of pool play, the 
top teams of which move on to a single-elimina
tion tournament the following day. 

College ultimate frisbee teams are scattered • 
throughout the country, though Cannonball tends 
to play east coast squads, especially those from the 
Ivy League. Its arch-rivals are UPenn, and of course, 
Swat. 

flips the disc O\'er a 
Princeton defender. 

(Below) Coren 
Lindfie/d, HC 'Of 
traps the frisbee 
while Kelvin Schleif, 
HC ·oo looks on. 

Bi-co team 
has ultimate 
fun with 
ultimate 
frisbee 
Rachel Johnson 
Staff Writer 

A common misconception people tend to have 
about ultimate frisbee is that it is a very disorga
nized and casual sport. This myth is easily proved 
wrong, however, when one witnesses the dedica
tion and intensity of the bi-co women's ultimate 
frisbee team, the Starbellied Sneetches. 

Ultimate frisbee is a fairly new sport in the bi
college community. The sport itself began in 1968 
at Columbia High School in Maplewood, NJ. The 
very first college game occurred just a few years 
later, Rutgers v. Princeton on November 6, 1972. 
Bryn Mawr and Haverford began playing in the 
80's. At first, only the men's team existed. Then, 
in the spring of 1994, due to overwhelming inter
est among women, Captain Matissa Hallister started 
a women's team, which has existed ever since. 

Before the weekend of April 1, Cannonball was 
undefeated and had reached a ranking of 20th out 
of 175 college clubs teams according to the "Ulti
mate Players Association." As of April 7. 
Cannonball's record was a stellar 13-2. good for 
41 st in the country- still excellent for a school the 
size of Haverford. 

--~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~__. 

Ultimate frisbee resembles football in that 
points are obtained by passing the frisbee from 
teammate to teammate and eventually to a player 
in the end zone. There are many detailed and com
plex plays as well as various ways of throwing: 
backhand, forehand, hammer, forehand bank and 
backhand back, among others. 

According to tri-captain Kelvin Schleif, Can
nonball derives its success from a potent offense 
and a solid defense. "Our strength is in offense," 
says Schleif. "We're pretty consistent on offense, 
and we also have a good zone defense." Schleif 
also adds that the squad has a particularly strong 
"buck offense," a "buck" being a launch of at least 
40-50 yards upfield. 

Schleif, who throws most of Canonball 's scores, 
has been nominated as the team's MVP. This places 
him in a pool of MVP's taken from each team, and 
players will later vote on the league MVP. 

Both the men's team and bi-co women's team 
will host a tournament of their own this weekend 
called "Layout Pigout," which will include 15 
men's and 15 women's teams from all over the East 
coast. Matches will be played on featherbed field 
and the area behind the duck pond. 

Finally, Kerr wants all to know that Cannon
ball is "always open to new players anytime dur
ing the season" and that there is no experience nec
essary. 

One of the more interesting aspects of the sport 
is the lack of coaches and referees. "The whole 
integrity of the sport relies on the honesty of the 
individual," says sophomore Sneetch Emily Elstad. 

The Starbellied Sneetches practice two hours a 
day, five days a week at the Haverford Duck Pond 
field. Over spring break, they traveled to South 
Carolina for a week of intense training. Captains 
Miriam Szedatrowski and Liz Goldberg lead the 
squad of about twenty hard working, dedicated 
frisbee fanatics. 

The team's record now stands at 5-4, with com
petition having begun two weeks ago against Penn 
State. The team will have a tournament almost ev
ery weekend until May Day. 

This weekend is the team's only home tourna
ment; Layout Pigout. The Sneetches will be host
ing 15 men's and 15 women's teams. All day Sat
urday and Sunday, competition will be spread 
among various Haverford locations, such as the 
Featherbed fields, the driving range, and the Duck 
Pond fields. "And of course, spectators are always 
welcome!" reminds captain Miriam Szedatrowski. 

Bryn Mawr crew places first, f our~h in first race of season 

BMC crew 
members faced 
unusually 
windy 
conditions in 
their latest 
event. Here's a 
look at a few of 
the teams that 
joined them: 

Hamilton 
NYU 
Stockton 
Susquehanna 

BMC sends two 
teams to event in 
Camden, NJ 
Liz King 
Guest Writer 

The Bryn Mawr rowing team 
braved gusts of wind and choppy 
Camden water to compete in the 
Knect Cup, a regatta sponsored by 
Villanova University last Sunday. The 
spring rowing season consists of 
much shorter races that the fall sea
son. Called ~rints, the courses are 
perfectly straight and vnly 2000 
meters, compared with the fall head 
style races, which are about three 
miles. 

Due to the cancellation of the jun-

ior varsity event, both Bryn Mawr 
boats competed in the Women's Var
sity 8+ Division 2/3 event. Rowing 
in the 'A' boat (affectionately known 
to all BMC rowers as the blue boat) 
were: Calies Sauk-Schubert '00, 
Camilla Sulak '01, Ashley Bronzan 
'01, Liz King '02, Nicole 
Stevenson '00, Katie Wolff '02, 
Joanna Wolaver '00 and Anne Braun 
'00, coxed by Susan Campbell '00. 
The 'B' boat (a.k.a. the white boat) 
was coxed by Dora Ziambra and 
rowed by Liz Beerman '02, Julia 
Switzer '03, Megan Bartley '03,Anna 
Dunbar-Hester '03, Lauren Trindle 
'03, SaralL.McCawley '02, Mahalia 
Cohen '02, and Anna Bower '02. 

In the first heat, the more experi
enced BMC crew competed against 
Hamilton College, NYU, Stockton 
and Susquehanna University. After a 
very close start, Bryn Mawr began to 

pull ahead of the field, followed 
closely only by Hamilton. Through
out the 2000m race, Bryn Mawr was 
able to pull further and further ahead, 
winning the heat by about a boat
length. 

In the second heat of the event, 
the Bryn Mawr crew consisting of 
last semester's novice rowers and 
some more experienced rowers com
peted against Geneseo and Lehigh 
University. Just after the start, the 
Genes~o boat veered out of their lane 
and tangled oars with Bryn Mawr! 
Determined not to let another boat 
take away their chances of winning, 
the Bryn Mawr crew picked up the 
pace and proceeded to qualify for the 
final . 

The final event consisted of both 
Bryn Mawr crews, Lehigh, 
Susquehanna, Geneseo and 
Hamilton. While-Bryn Mawr A had a 

clean start, the B boat was again 
plagued by the curse that was 
Geneseo. Getting hit again only 
pushed more adrenaline through the 
rowers' veins, and the white boat 
surged to a fourth place finish. It was 
a fantastic finish for a race that was 
the first sprint race ever for half the 
boat, and considering they were hin
dered by factors beyond their control. 
The blue boat again pushed through 
the waves, fought the wind and 
slammed it home for a first place fin
ish. The horrible weather conditions 
of this race proved that experience is 
key, but heart is paramount. 

Bryn Mawr will compete in three 
more races this season, all on the 
Schuylkill River in Philadelphia. The 
Murphy Cup is on April 22, the Kerr 
Cup is April 29 and the Dad Vail 
Championship Regatta takes place 
graduatiorrweekend, May 12 and 13. 
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1 Celebrating the strides of Bryn Mawr's scholar-athletes 
i: 

Tracey Posluszny 
Sports Editor 

It was an event marked by 
sunshine, food, fun, and a sea of 
yellow T-shirts. Last Thursday, 
April 6, was National Student
Athlete Appreciation Day. To 
honor the day, Bryn Mawr stu
dent-athletes organized a day of 
celebration and fun. 

Throughout the day student
athletes proudly sported pale 
yellow T-shirts designed specifi
cally to honor the achievements 
of the students. Senior volleyball 
captain Chiemi Suzuki, a key 
organizer of the event, saw the 
T-shirts as "a fun way to recog
nize all the student-athletes on 
campus and promote awareness 
among the rest of the campus of 
the many [student-athletes] that 
are out there." 

At 12:30 that afternoon, those 
available convened behind Pem
broke East for the second annual 
ariel photo-shot of Bryn Mawr 's 
scholar athletes, what Athletic 
Director Amy Campbell referred 
to as a "internal celebration 
[among athletes]." 

Last year, the alumni bulle
tin, Bryn Mawr Now, published 
this picture. This year, the pic
ture will be posted on the Ath
letic Association's web-page 

( www. brynma wr.ed u/athletics/ 
athassoc). 

While celebration and recog
nition among student-athletes 
themselves was a key part of the 
day, Campbell also described the 
day as an "outreach to the rest of 
the [Bryn Mawr] community, for 
and on behalf of the athletes." 

The integration of house
keeping and dining services 
made this outreach possible. In
stead of serving dinner at the re
spective dining halls, all were 
closed that evening except 
Rhoads, in order to encourage 
students to attend the Tail-gate 
dinner down at the gym. 

This barbecue-like festival 
included music, prizes, and 
games, such as velcro-racing, a 
giant Twister game: miniature 
golf, soccer, and basketball. 
Many commented on both their 
delight in the food as well as the 
weather. 

While there seemed to be 
some confusion in the beginning 
of the week as to whether the 
dinner was solely for student
athletes, signs posted by, dining 
services announcing the tlosing 
of three main dining halls for the 
day seemed to clear up the con
fusion. Sophomore Tobey Geller 
said, "it was really nice to in
clude the whole campus and 

Lillian Amadio joins in on the fun at student-athlete day. 

The Owl Cafe 

Athlete of the week 

Freshman Neta Borshansky has made quite an impact on Bryn 
Mawr's tennis team. As a regular fifth singles player, she holds a 
record of 5-2, the strongest record on the team. Borshanksy also 
gave Bryn Mawr its only win in the match against Centennial 
Conference leader Franklin and Marshall. Keep up the good 
work.Neta! 

Each week's winners will receive a certificate for the Bryn 
Mawr Cafe upon presentation of this coupon. 

Tailgate dinner behind Schwartz Gym. 

blend athletes with non-athletes." 
Suzuki saw the event as a 

good way for everyone to con
verge, as well as a "nice way to 
bring people from the top of the 
hill down to the bottom [where 
the gym is located]." She said 
that she heard people saying, 
"oh, I've never been to the gym 
before." 

Not only did the tail-gate din
ner bring many down to the gym, 
but the faculty, staff, and student 
intramural softball game after
wards, a regular activity of1 
Thursdays at 6:30 p.m. and Sun
days at 2 p.m., served to keep 
people down there. Campbell 
commented on the inclusion of 
both student-athletes and non
student-athletes. She hopes the 
intramural softball will continue 
to draw a crowd throughout the 
month of April. 

Having the main part of the 
celebration in the evening, rather 
than during the day, as it was last 

year, also helped to produce a 
greater turn-out than the year be
fore both among student-athletes 
and non-student-athletes. 

Last year was the first year 
Bryn Mawr honored this day. The 
idea spawned from discussion at 
the Centennial Conference's Stu
dent Athletic Advisory (SAAC) 
meeting concerning this national 
day of recognition. Suzuki, a 
SAAC, member brought this idea 
to Bryn Mawr's Athletic Associa
tion (AA) and from there deci
sions were made as how to cel
ebrate the day. 

This year, following the 
model from the last year, plan
ning began in the beginning of 
this semester by a committee 
formed from Bryn Mawr's AA, 
including Suzuki, Libby O' Hare, 
Karen Austin, Calies Sauk
Schubert, and Meridith Unger. 
Together, they worked closely 
with three main departments on 
campus: athletics, dining ser-

Skeeter's Pizza 

Athletes of the week 

#1 doubles Alyssa Kennedy '02 and Joanna Grayer '02. ranked 24th in 
the /TA East Region, ha1·e won six of their last se1•en matches for 
Have1ford, i11c/udi11g three straight last week against Ursi11us (8-2), NYU 
(8-6) and Gettysburg (8-2). They have a stellar 13-5 record on the 
season. #1 singles and 17th ranked (/TA East) Kennedy is 13-6 on the 
season, and #2 Grayer is 13-4 and a remarkable 10-0 in her last JO 
matches. 

Each week's winners will receive a large cheese pizza upon 
presentation of this coupon at Skeeter's Pizza. 

vices, and housekeeping to 
make this day a success. 

Another important part of 
the day was the incorporation 
of "Take-your-daughter-to
work" Day. This too is a nation
ally recognized event. The ac
tual day is April 27, but since 
it was too close to the end of 
the semester at a time that 
would yield little participation 
among students, Community 
Service decided to run it ear
lier in the month. 

0 ' Hare, along with other 
scholar-athletes, Nicole 
Boehner, Liz King, Tracey 
Posluszny, and Christina 
Rivera organized soccer games, 
kickball games, and relay races 
for the daughters. This gave the 
young girls a chance not only 
to have fun and run around on 
the grass, but it gave them a 
closer look at student-athletes 
and showed them that athletics 
are an important part in the 
lives of many. It served not 
only as a recognition for Bryn 
Mawr athletes but as an inspi
ration for future student-ath
letes. 

Suzuki hopes celebration of 
this day will continue at Bryn 
Mawr. She feels "it is important 
for all student-athletes at Bryn 
Mawr to come together. It is 
such a small group of people 
(only about 16% of the student 
population based on last year's 
numbers) but with so much in 
common. [The day] provides a 
nice way to celebrate their ef
forts and recognize each other 
for the hard work each has put 
in throughout the year." 

Other schools in the Cen
tennial Conference currently 
honor their athletes on this day 
as well, although their philoso
phies on the day may be 
slightly different. Some other 
student-athletes extend the 
honor out into the community 
by going to middle and high 
schools to share their positive 
experiences as student-athletes, 
while others perform different 
types of community service. 
Suzuki says she is interested in 
seeing how the other schools 
handled this year's celebration 
when she attends this 
semester's Centennial Confer
ence SAAC meeting, held Sun
day, April 9. 

However, the mean s in 
which the celebration occurs is 
less important than the simple 
recognition of the day and the 
honoring of these student-ath
letes who dedicate much of 
their time, effort, and energy to 
athletics. 
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HC softball 
drops two 
to Bullets, 
4-0 7-1 

' 
Andrew Prazar 
Staff Writer 

On a bright, warm, but blustery 
day, the Haverford women's softball 
team yielded two tough games to the 
Bullets of Gettysburg. Senior 
Allison Hicks pitched well after be
ing pressed into service by an injury 
to freshman pitcher Allison Tan, but 
the Fords could not hold off a bal
anced Gettysburg attack. 

After a two scoreless innings, 
the Fords ran into trouble in the 
third. Hicks walked the first batter 
who later advanced to third on a 
walk and an error. With runners on 
first and third, Gettysburg was in an 
ideal position to score. They were 
determined to get their running 
game started all day and were suc
cessful when the runner on first was 
able to steal second without a throw; 
Haverford did not challenge the steal 
as they were protecting against the 
double steal. The next batter lined a 
sharp grounder to third. It was 
fielded cleanly by sophomore 
Kristin McKie who threw the ad
vance runner out at home. Junior 
catcher Jess Laterman blocked the 
plate well and the Gettysburg player 
had nowhere to go. 

Just when it appeared that Hav
erford might get out of the inning 
without any damage, Gettysburg 
lined a two-run double into the wind 
and over the head of leftfielder 
Hillary Alpert. The next batter 
singled but the Fords caught a break 
when the sixth batter of the inning 
lined a ball which hit the runner at 
third in the leg. The umpires con-

Allison Hicks prepares to fire 

ferred and decided that the runner 
was in the basepath and therefore 
out. Hicks was able to get out of the 
inning by forcing the last Gettysburg 
batter to goundout to short. 

The Fords could have come 
apart after such an inning but they 
showed their resilience by knuck
ling down in the fourth to retire the 
side in order. Senior shortstop 
Kristyn Linger and McKie both 
made nice defensive plays in the 
inning. 

Solid defense prevailed again 
in the top of the fifth after 
Gettysburg had a runner on third 
with just one out. Freshman 
rightfielder Cristina Day made a 
nice play on a sinking liner to right 
and Linger ranged far to her right 
on a hard grounder but was able to 
recover and throw the runner out by 
a step at first. 

Hicks dominated in the sixth, as 

Help Wanted: 
Camp Counselors -

JESS ROSENZWEIG 

she needed only four pitches to re
tire the side, but ran into trouble in 
the seventh. After getting an easy 
out, Gettysburg lined a hit to center 
which fell just in front of freshman 
Sarah Chamovitz. This was fol
lowed by a single to left which 
placed runners at first and third. Two 
more singles brought home two 
more runs before a foul out and 
grounder silenced the Gettysburg 
bats. 

The Haverford offense 
struggled against a dominant 
Gettysburg pitcher who threw heat 
all day. Rarely were the Fords able 
to get around on the fastball as they 
were retired on a series of pop-ups 
and groundouts. 

The offense struggled again in 
the second game as the Fords were 
only able to produce one run. The 
two losses dropped Haverford to 5-
19 on the year. 

Main Line, Coed, summer day camp now hiring for 
summer o/2000. In need of male and female group 
counselors and specialists. 
Excellent opportunity to work with children and out
doors. 8 week session. Will train. Must have car. 
(610) 353-5437 (daytime) 

Alumni Weekend 2000 

May 26 - May 28 

JOBS AVAILABLE ... 

Alumni Weekend 2000 
May 28 - May 30 

(a few jobs start earlier.) 

Housing and meals Provided during the weekend! 
See Sandra in the Alumni Office, Founders 212, for details and an 

application. 

Centennial Conference Standings 

School 
Western Maryland 
Gettysburg 
Washington 

~Franklin & Marshall 
Swarthmore 
Haverford 
Dickinson 

School 
Haverford 
Gettysburg 
Washington 
Ursinus 
Franklin & Marshall 
Swarthmore 
Muhlenberg 
Western Maryland 
Bryn Mawr 
Dickinson 

School 
Ursinus 
Western Maryland 
Gettysburg 
Muhlenberg 
Washington 
Dickinson 
Franklin & Marshall 
Haverford 
Swarthmore 

School 
Muhlenberg 
Washington 
Johns Hopkins 
Franklin & Marshall 
Gettysburg 
Haverford 
Dickinson 
Ursinus 
Western Maryland 

School 
Franklin & Marshall 
Swarthmore 
Western Maryland 
Haverford 
Dickinson 
Washington 
Gettysburg 
Johns Hopkins 
Muhlenberg 
Bryn Mawr 
Ursinus 

(as of April 7, 2000) 
Men's Lacrosse 

Conf. 
1-0 
1-0 
1-0 
1-0 
0-1 
0-1 
0-2 

Women's Lacrosse 
Conf. 
4-0 
2-0 
4-1 
2-1 
2-2 
1-2 
1-2 
1-4 
0-2 
0-3 

Softball 
Conf. 
5-1 
5-1 
3-1 
3-1 
3-3 
2-4 
1-3 
0-4 
0-4 

Men's Tennis 
Conf. 
4-0 
4-0 
3-0 
3-1 
1-1 
2-3 
1-5 
0-3 
0-5 

Women's Tennis 
Conf. 
7-0 
5-1 
2-1 
4-2 
3-2 
1-1 
1-3 
1-4 
1-5 
1-5 
0-3 

Overall 
7-0 
7-1 
5-2 
2-6 
6-1 
3-4 
1-8 

Overall 
7-2 
8-1 
5-1 
5-2 
4-5 
5-4 
2-5 
3-6 
2-7 
0-5 

Overall 
22-6 
11-3 
12-1 
7-13 
7-11 
7-9 
10-12 
4-16 
2-13 

Overall 
6-0 
7-3 
4-0 
6-4 
5-1 
5-5 
2-5 
0-3 
0-6 

Overall 
9-1 
5-4 
5-1 
8-5 
6-3 
2-3 
3-3 
1-4 
2-6 
1-5 
0-3 

Bi-College Sports Schedule 
Bryn Mawr College 

Tues Lacrosse Muhlenberg Away 7p.m. 
Thurs Lacrosse Gettysburg Away 4p.m. 
Sat Te finis W. Maryland Home 1 p.m. 
Sat Crew Murphy Cup Away TBA 
Sat Lacrosse W. Maryland Home 1 p.m. 
Sat Rugby Gettysburg Away 11 a.m. 
Sat-Sun Ultimate Tournament Hav. All Day 

Haverford College 

Tues W. Lacrosse Goucher Home 4:30 p.m. 
Tues Softball F&M (DH) Home 3p.m. 
Tues Baseball Ursinus Home 3:30 p.m. 
Wed M. Lacrosse Washington Home 4p.m. 
Wed M. Tennis F&M Home 3:30 p.m. 
Thurs W. Lacrosse Rowan Away 4p.m. 
Thurs W. Tennis College of NJ Away 3 p.m. 
Thurs Softball Mulenberg (DH) Home 3p.m. 
Fri Baseball Ursinus Away TBA 
Sat M. Track Villanova Inv. Away 11 a.m. 
Sat W. Track Villanova Inv. Away lOa.m. 
Sat M. Tennis Dickinson Away 1 p.m. 
Sat W. Tennis Dickinson Home 1 p.m. 
Sat M. Lacrosse W. Maryland Home 1:30 p.m. 
Sat Softball W. Maryland (DH)Away 1 p.m. 
Sat Baseball W. Maryland (DH)Home 12:30pm 
Sat-Sun M.Ultimate Layout Pi gout Tournament 

Home All Day 
Sat-Sun W. Ultimate Layout Pigout Tournament 

Home All Day 
Mon W. Tennis Washington Home 3:30p.m. 



~----~- .. - - . 

PAGE THE BRYN MAWR AND HAVERFORD BI-COLLEGE NEWS TUESDAY' AP!fil 11 TH, 2000 

Haverford Sports Briefs 
Cricket 

136 years after the first ball was 
bowled in the Haverford-Univ. of 
Pennsylvania cricket series, 
they're still at it - and Haverford 
is still winning as it did in the 1864 
inaugural. Penn set the Fords a 
lofty target of 171 runs on Sunday 
at Cope Field, but Haverford sur
passed it with one over and four 
wickets to spare. Promising frosh 
Arunabh Ghosh scored 40 while 
"old-timer" Sandeep Poonen '96 
put 43 not out on the board. Senior 
bowler Arjun Ahluwalia took five 
wickets in the victory. 

Haverford (2-0) warmed up for 
the Penn match with a 176-136 win 
on Saturday over a much-improved 
Franklin & Marshall XI. Ahluwalia 
allowed only 16 runs in seven 
overs while taking two wickets and 
Captain Nick Saunders '01 took 
three wickets, surrendering 26 runs 
in seven overs as the Fords had 
F&M all out after only 29 overs 
(35 is the maximum). Jay Mehra 
'99 was the batting star with 56 
runs while soph Baber Sheikh con
tributed 16 not out. 

F&M gets a rematch this Sat
urday at noon on Cope Field while 
Prior CC of Philadelphia, home 
club for Haverford 's coach 
Kamran Khan, shows up at noon 
on Sunday. 

Women's 
Tennis 

Haverford 6, Gettysburg 3 
HAVERFORD (April 8) -

Sophomores Alyssa Kennedy and 
Joanna Grayer won three-set 

matches at first and second 
singles, respectively, and com
bined for an 8-2 win at first doubles 
for Haverford (9-5, 5-2). 

Fords' soph Taleen Vartan won 
in three sets at third singles and 
combined for an 8-5 win at third 
doubles with frosh Swapna 
Deshpande. Senior Kaley 
Klanica's straight-set win at fifth 
singles round out HC scoring. 

NYU 5, Haverford 4 
MANHATTAN (April 5) -

Sophomore Joanna Grayer won, 8-
6, at first doubles with classmate 
Alyssa Kennedy and 6-3, 2-6, 6-0 
at second singles for Haverford (8-
5). 

Senior Kaley Klanica won, 8-
4, at second doubles with class
mate Sarah Hanek and 6-3, 4-6, 7-
5, at fifth singles to complete the 
Fords' scoring against the Violets. 

Haverford 6, Ursinus 3 
HAVERFORD (April 3) -

Sophomores Alyssa Kennedy and 
Joanna Grayer won together, 8-2, 
at first doubles and led a Haver
ford (8-4, 4-2 Centennial) sweep 
of first through fifth singles Mon
day. 

Soph Taleen Vartan, senior Sa
rah Hanek and frosh Swapna 
Deshpande recorded the Fords' 
other points. 

Men's Tennis 
Haverford 5, Gettysburg 2 
GETTYSBURG (April 8) -

Senior Matt Bernhard, junior Brian 
Simms, sophomore Ryan Bowman 
and freshman Trey Spencer were 
straight set winners for Haverford 
(6-5, 2-4) at third through sixth 
singles, respectively. 

Bernhard/Bowman, Peter Law/ 
Spencer and Andrew Law/George 
Bulman led a Fords' sweep of 
doubles. 

Washington (Md.) 5, Haver
ford 2 

CHESTERTOWN, Md. (April 
6)-Junior Brian Simms defeated 
Alvaro Prado, 6-4, 7-5, and sopho
more Ryan Bowman defeated 
Louis Blanchette, 6-3, 3-4 (ret.), for 
singles points at fourth and fifth 
singles for Haverford. 

Haverford 6, University of the 
Sciences l 

HAVERFORD (April 3) -
Sophomore Andrew Law, senior 
Matt Bernhard and junior Brian 
Simms were straight-set winners at 
second through fourth singles, re
spectively, for Haverford. 

Sophs Ryan Bowman and 
George Bulman were winners at 
fifth and sixth-singles, while Pe~er 
Law/Simms and freshmen Kevin 
Meyers/Trey Spencer were win
ners at second and third doubles, 
respectively. 

Women's 
Lacrosse 

Washington (Md.) 15, Haver
ford 12 

CHESTERTOWN;. Md. 
(April 8) - Senior Elizabeth 
Ames scored two goals and had 
five 

assists to set a Haverford ca
reer record of 78 assists, but the 
Fords (7-3, 4-1) fell out of first
place in the Centennial Confer
ence against the host 
Shorewomen (6-1, 5-1). 

First-year Leigh James scored 
three goals, while Fords seniors 
Elizabeth Boissevain and Lindsey 
Carey (assist) had two goals each. 
Junior Lily Koohdary (Strath Ha
ven) and frosh Megan Oroszlan 
added one goal each and sopho
more goalkeeper Diana Hufford 
made 14 saves in net for the Fords, 
who led, 8-7, at halftime. 

Haverford 24, Bryn Mawr 4 
BRYN MAWR (April 4) -

Senior Lindsey Carey and first
year Leigh James each recorded 
five goals and three assists for Hav
erford Tuesday at Bryn Mawr. 

First-year Lou Charkoudian 
and senior Elizabeth Ames (assist) 
added three and two goals, respec
tively, while junior Lily Koohdary 
(four goals) and senior Abby 
Wellington (two goals) had two 
assists each. Senior Cat Kim and 
sophomore Langan Courtney 
each scored a goal and senior 
Elizabeth Boissevain had an as
sist. 

CC Women's Lacrosse Player 
of the Week 

Ames named CC Player of 
the Week 

Senior attack Elizabeth Ames 
was named the Centennial Con
ference Women's Lacrosse 
Player of the Week (March 26-
April 1) thanks to her exceptional 
play in the Fords' victories over 
Muhlenberg and Western Mary
land. She scored eight times on 
10 shots versus the Mules, then 
four times on six shots against 
the host Green Terror. Her shoot
ing percentage for the week was 
75 percent (12-16). 

Men's Lacrosse 
Marymount (Va.) 16, Haver-

ford 10 -
HAVERFORD (April 8) -

Seniors Brendan Lanctot (assist) 
and Ryan Taggart (four assists) 
led Haverford (3-5, 0-1) against 
its non-conference visitor. 

Juniors Chris Anderson and 
Dolge Donovan-Smith added 
-two goals each, while frosh Ben 
Toth added the Fords' remaining 
goal. Sophomore Matt Mont
gomery made 21 saves in the HC 
net. 

Gettysburg 20, Haverford 4 
GETTYSBURG (April 5) -

Junior Chris Anderson, the 
Centennial Conference's second
leading goal scorer, tallied all 
four goals for Haverford while 

, freshman Tim Keating picked up 
a pair of assists. 

Fords' goalie Matt Montgom
ery made 20 saves in 45 minutes 
of action while facing 48 of the 
season-high 58 shots by 
Gettysburg (7-1, 1-0) 

Baseball 
Dickinson 7, Haverford 4 
CARLISLE (April 8) -

Dickinson (3-16, 2-5) scored six 
runs to offset a 4-1 lead by Hav
erford (4-15-1, 0-5) in a rain
shortened Centennial Conference 
doubleheader. 

Wash.-Md. 3, Haverford 2 (11 
inn.) 

CHESTERTOWN, Md. 
(April 7) - Junior 3B Matt 
Popowsky went 3-for-5 with 
three stolen bases and scored 
both Haverford runs, but an RBI 
double by freshman DH Rob 

Cole with one out in the 11th 
inning gave the host Shoremen 
the Centennial Conference vic
tory Friday. 

Senior CF Craig Irrgang and 
junior SS Chris Huffman (RBI, 
2 SB) each went 2-for-4 in sup
port of junior Dan Kirsch, who 
scattered 10 hits, struck out nine 
and allowed six walks in l 0-1/3 
innings for Haverford. 

Senior David Briggs struck 
out a CC-record 16 Fords to get 
the complete game win for WaC 
(12-7-1, 3-1). 

Washington (Md.) 2, Haver
ford l 

HAVERFORD (April 5) -
Senior John Bramlette drove in 
junior Laird Marynick on a 
fourth-inning sacrifice fly, but 
runs by Washington (11-7-1, 2-
1) in the sixth and ninth innings 
ruined a complete game by 
starter Chris Huffman (1-4 ). 

Senior Nathan Dean and jun
ior Matt Popowsky (double) were 
each 2-for-3 for the Fords. 

Softball 
Gettysburg 4, Haverford 0 

(1st) 
Gettysburg 7, Haverford 1 

(2nd) 
Philadelphia Bible 8, Haver

ford 7 (Friday) 
HAVERFORD (April 7, 8) -

First-year Sasha Brady singled 
and scored for Haverford (5-19, 
0-6) in the nightcap versus 
Gettysburg. Senior Kristyn Lin
ger, sophomore Julia Diepold and 
Brady had hits in Game One 
against Gettysburg in support of 
starter Allison Hicks, who 
pitched well in both games and 
had delivered a hit in Game Two. 

Brady had three hits and four 
teammates ,had two safeties Fri
day in Langhorne, but PCB broke 
a 7-all tie with one out in the bot
tom of the seventh. 

Washington (Md.) 10, Haver
ford 2 ( l st) 

Washington (Md.) 8, Haver
ford 0 (2nd) 

CHESTERTOWN , Md. 
(April 6) - Sophomore Kristin 
McKie (run) and first-years Sa
rah Chamovitz (triple) and 
Allison Tan (RBI, stolen base) 
each had a hit for Haverford (5-
16, 0-4) in Thursday's opener at 
Washington (7-11, 3-3). 

Soph Jess Latterman and 
frosh Sasha Brady (double) de
livered safeties in the nightcap. 

Bryn Mawr Sports Briefs 
Lacrosse Academic Honor Roll this af

ternoon. With eight honorees, Bryn 
Mawr swimmers represented 

Eastern 18, Bryn Mawr 6 • nearly one-third of the list. Rebecca 
St.David's,PA(April6)-Left Aspden '02, Masumi Iida '00, 

attack-wing Alyssa Bergey lead the Michele Mieuli '00, Felicia 
team with two goals, while Cross, Munion '00, Shannon Philipp '02, 
Yuh, and Varadian each contributed Tracey Posluszny '02, Katie 
one. Senior Erika Weisbrod handed Stutzman '01, and Erin Dwight '02 
out one assist. were all honored for their athletic 

Takahashi 's·two assists and one and academic success. To be se
goal added to her record high point lected, athletes must posses a GPA 
total, raising it to 219. She contin- of 3.4 or higher and must be a "key 
ues to lead the team in season goals performer" for their team. There 
(22) and assists (17). Varadian is were 27 swimmers honored from 
second on the team in goals scored the Conference's eight swimming 
this season with 21. Since the be- teams. 
ginning of the season, Varadian has 
risen one notch on the all-time lead
ing scorers list, now ranked elev
enth with 87 points. 

Haverford 24, Bryn Mawr 4 
Bryn Mawr, PA (April 4) -

Cross, Takahashi, Varadian (one 
assist), and co-captain Jenny Yuh, 
notched one goal a piece. Engler 
made 15 stops in net. 

Franklin and Marshall 25, Bryn 
Mawr 10 

Lancaster, PA (April 1) -All
time leading scorer Kana 
Takahashi produced two goals for 
the team and contributed two as
sists. Sophomore Alyssa Bergey 
also came up big, scoring three 
goals. Freshmen Casey Cross and 
senior co-captain Beth Varadian 
(one assist) added two goals, re
spectively. Rookie Ryan Miller re
corded her first career goal, while 
goal-keeper Emily Engler '03 
made 10 saves. 

Swimming 
Lancaster, PA (April 6) - The 

Centennial Conference released the 
1999-2000 Swimming 

Tennis 
Bryn Mawr 7, Muhlenberg 2 
Allentown, PA (April 5) - Bryn 

Mawr's tennis team posted their 
first win of the season, defeating 
Conference rival Muhlenberg by a 
score of 7-2. Tara Ghei, Brooke 
Conley and Libby O'Hare swept 
first through third singles, while 
Neta Borshansky and Nicole 
Boehner added points at fifth and 
sixth singles, respectively. Ghei 
and Clementine King (first 
doubles) and Conley and Alexis 
Lundeen (third doubles) added 
Bryn Mawr's last two points. 

Swarthmore 8, Bryn Mawr 1 
Swarthmore, PA (April 3)- Jun

ior, Alexis Lundeen (fourth singles) 
produced Bryn Mawr's sole win in 
their contest against Swarthmore 
(6-0, 5-7, 7-6). Freshmen Neta 
Borshansky battled hard, extending 
her fifth singles play into a three 
set game, but eventually fell to 
Swat's J. Flather. 

Swarthmore (5-1 CC) is con
tending with the leader Franklin 
and Marshall, thus far undefeated 
in the Conference, for the number 
one position in the Centennial. 

Anticipated 
Bi-College riding 
team under reigns 
Lara Gilman and 
Tracey Posluszny 
Guest writer and Sports Editor 

"Keep your thumbs up. Make 
him bend, use more leg. You are 
on the wrong lead." These are 
common phrases that might be 
heard at one of the lessons for the 
forthcoming bi-college equestrian 
team. 

Rachel Schwartz, now a jun
ior, longed for her riding days 
when she arrived at Bryn Mawr. 
This desire sparked her search for 
others who share a similar eques
trian interest. In the spring of 
1999, Schwartz, with help from 
Elizabeth Allocco, founded the 
Bryn Mawr-Haverford Equestrian 
Club. 

According to Bryn Mawr's 
yearbook, at one point in time 
Bryn Mawr did in fact, have an 
equestrian team. The plans are to 
revive this team and compete with 
the Intercollegiate Horse Show 
Association (IHSA), against 
schools such as Rutgers Univer
sity, University of Pennsylvania, 
and others in the region, beginning 
in the fall of 2000. 

As of now, there are about 20 
Bryn Mawr and Haverford stu
dents riding at Monastery Stables 
in Fairmount Park trying to real
ize this goal. 

While Bryn Mawr offers a 
program at Allerton Farm that is 
concentrated on field and trail 
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riding, the Monastery Stables' one 
focuses on training for shows. 
Kersten Flodin, who has worked 
with the IHSA, currently gives 
lessons at Monastery Stable, 
which an active group of riders 
takes a.9vantage of once or twice 
a week. Flodin is very experienced 
working with both riders and 
horses. 

For those looking to expand 
their equestrian interest, English 
hunter riding is an option, and if 
an interest in Western (rodeo) 
riding develops, that too will be 
offered. 

Owning a horse is not neces
sary/to participate in the fun. Mon
astery Stables allows students to 
pa,rt lease, part borrow privately 
o~ned horse. The cost for the use 
of the horses with the Philadelphia 
Saddle Club is $50.00 per semes
ter, and $12.00 per lesson. 

But for those who do wish to 
bring a horse to school, there are 
many stables in the area to board 
the horse. The club encourages 
riders to board their horses at the 
same stable where the club rides. 

All levels of riding are wel
come as long as a true interest is 
present. The group heads out to 
the stables almost everyday; rid
ers have the option of going when
ever they choose. If you need di
rections or are interested in more 
information, visit the club's 
website:http://bartik.brynmawr 
.edu/orgs/equestri/. 
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Letting go and getting something ( soineone) new 
Troubles of freshman's first year melt into spring 

Erica Roggeveen 
Guest Columnist 

It's been a while. Spring is here. 
The last time I wrote, it was cold 
outside and tropical in my room; 
now it's warm outside and tropical 
in my room. The more things 
change ... 

But more has changed with me 
than not. From the beginning ofthis 
semester up until recently, I've 
been too busy dealing with the soap 
opera that was my life to write for 
the paper (though I could've done 
a column a day and never even 
started to tell the whole story). 

Things seem to have settled 
down now: the messy, messy 
break-up trauma, new relationship 
trauma, friend trauma regarding the 
new relationship, etc., have all been 
resolved. But I have to say that 
some of the outcomes, though de
served and necessary, have been 
mini-traumas in their own way. 

However, lemonade is being made 
out of all those lemons, residual or 
recent, and my life does have its 
joys - baseball season, bare feet, 
tank tops, a new box of Easy Mac. 

I guess the main excitement and 
joy in my life right now comes 
from the rhythms of my new rela
tionship. The change from a long
term, long-distance relationship to 
one that's right here and not quite 
two months old is representative of 
the changes I've gone through this 
semester. The transition from look
ing backward to looking forward, 
from old home to new home, from 
old safety nets to new ones. It's 
been about figuring out how to 
meld the pieces, and master the 
paradox of taking control of my life 
while at the same time letting life 
take some of the control and sit
ting back to enjoy it. 

But the balance between the old 
and the new has yet to be com
pletely achieved. It's my ex-boy-

Rooll1 draw produces 
plan for excitell1ent 

Jenn Grackin 
Columnist 

I came into my dorm on 
Wednesday afternoon to find my 
favorite group of froshies huddled 
in a comer. They were discussing, 
in hushed voices, what their room 
draw priority numbers meant. 

It's funny - even though the 
school puts out this wonderful 
booklet full of all the rules of room 
and dorm draw, it really doesn't 
make any sense unless you've ac
tually gone through it. The hous
ing selection process is unique to 
this community, and although it is 
confusing and at times nauseating, 
it is a pretty cut-and-dried event. I 
won't take the time in this column 
to give my description of what hap
pens during room draw, but I will 
take the time to tell you what 
DOESN'T happen. 

First of all, I'd like to address 
the topic of those pesky priority 
numbers. I remember when I ini
tially saw them my first year. I left 
work to collect the numbers for 
everyone on the shift. To this day, 
I am still really curious about how 
they assign these numbers. I know 
it's probably done by computer, but 
when you have a bad number, like 
I did as a rising sophomore, you 
start to wonder. What if they assign 
those numbers by divine interven
tion? Imagine it, those Res. Coun
cil folks standing around one of 
those magic pool's like they have on 
Hercules and on Xena, shouting out 
'!ach of our names and waiting for 
the magic pool to cough up a prior
ity number. Or maybe it's a more 
scientific process involving the math 
department and complex formulas 
involving your last year's priority 
number, how much you hate having 

a roommate, and the position of the 
stars at your birth. Okay, neither of 
those things actually happens, so rest 
assured, your numbers were picked 
randomly ... unless of course they 
REALLY don't like you .... 

The second part of draw is the 
wondrous event called dorm draw. ' 
For those of you who haven't been 
there yet, it kind of resembles and 
sounds like a livestock auction. 
Imagine two classes packed into 
Thomas Great Hall waiting with 
bated breath for those women in the 
Residential Council shirts to deem 
it time to start the dorm draw. Here, 
unless you are picking a room in
volving roommates, all you can do 
is pick a dorm. This is not a tough 
thing because as I explained to my 
dear froshie Alice, as long as you 
draw into a dorm, you'll have a room 
there. The only barrier to pulling into 
a dorm is the quota system. That in 
itself is kind of mysterious to me, 
because we were all talking about 
whether or not the quota changes 
every year. And who sets these quo
tas anyway? Contrary to what my 
suspicious little mind has been think
ing due to an iffy priority number, I 
don't think those fancy-shirted 
women randomly decide the quotas. 
But I guess they could since they 
hold the power of your housing in 
their hands. They could use this 
power for evil, but since I know 
people on Res. Council, I sincerely 
doubt it. So, there goes another fal
lacy about room draw. 

I guess there is one last part of 
this whole housing process: room 
draw. This will be the first year I've 
ever participated in it, so I can 't re
ally dispel any myths. I mean, I have 
an image in my head about what's 
going to happen. It involves yelling, 
crying and bargaining for rooms 
with afternoon sunlight. I think there 
may even be a place to check your 
weapons at the door. But again, I 
@n 't think that actually happens. I 
mean I hope it doesn 't, because I 
don't really have much to bargain 
with. So, "Hi-Ho. Hi-Ho. It's off to 
the housing process we go." Good 
luck to all, remember that Erdman 
really isn't so bad and if you have a 
number, they have to let you live 
somewhere. 

friend I ex-best friend's birthday 
this week, and in our six years of 
friendship, I never missed a gift. 
Whether it was Hubert, the plastic 
dinosaur, or Winnie the Pooh in 
Latin, there's always been some
thing, and now the nothingness of 
us is made clearer by the fact that I 
have to let his birthday go by with 
more nothingness. 

Some transitions are easier than 
others. 

The new is pretty nice, though. 
It happened quickly, the change 
from my-friend's-best-friend
from-home, to my indefinable but 
definitely "something-something," 
to my boyfriend. Excepting rides 
on the Blue Bus at 7:25 a.m. or 
12:45 a.m., bi-co relationships are 
amazingly doable, as long as one 
gets beyond the prejudice against 
Haverboys that many Mawrters 
seem to harbor. 

The hardest part isn't the mile
separation; it 's the combining of 

two previously established lives 
comprised of work time, school 
time, friend time, and all the other 
times that make up college life, into 
a "relationship" with time to talk, 
fight, or just spend in silence 
(though I will admit that's not my 
forte). The funniest part is realiz
ing that I'm dating one of the in
spirations for my "Top Ten Things 
Guys Do That are Bad" column of 
last fall. Speaking of people chang
ing .... 

The process of getting to know 
someone on that level has forced 
me to get to know myself better, 
too. Being with someone who 
hasn't known me for six years, or 
even six months, I'm learning to 
see myself in a new way. It's made 
me stand more on my own, caused 
me to figure out what I really want 
and need, instead of doing what 
I've always done. And as hard as 
it's been at times, it's been good to 
go through the self-examination 

letters TO THE 

... EDITOR 
THE PERSPECTIVES EDITORS RESERVE THE RIGHT TO EDIT ALL SUBMIS

SIONS FOR LENGTH, CLARITY AND CONTENT. LETTERS MAY BEE

MAILED TO biconews@haverford.edu 

Problems with Plenary 
Dear Community: 

The desperate methods used by 
the Honor Council to reach quo
rum at Plenary were mildly pa
thetic, but the College's involve
ment in the fiasco was appalling. 
Closing the library and computer 
labs - serving both to force students 
to attend Plenary and to punish 
them for exercising their right to 
abstain - is an unconscionable ac
tion that violates the Honor Code's 
implicit understanding of indi
vidual liberty. It is outrageous and 

immoral that those of us who have 
theses due this week (and who may 
have grown frustrated of the an
nual farce that Plenary has be
come) should be so unjustly and 
severely injured by the College's 
strong-arm tactics, depriving us of 
computers and library resources in 
the final hour. Plenary should be a 
voluntary event that students 
WANT to go to, and should not 
affect the normal functioning of 
the College. 

Evan Pressman 
HC'OO 

Got an opinion? 
Post it, and students will see it. 

Put it in the Bi-Co News, and students, 
parents, alumni, specs, faculty, staff, 

administrators and trustees will see it. 

Contact Janet at jbunde@haverford.edu or 
Sarah at snoreika@brynmawr.edu about 

perspectives submissions, or send letters to 
the editor to biconews@haverford.edu by 

Friday for Tuesday publication. 

Submissions welcome from all readers. See staff box 
for further contact information. 

process and really learn how much 
I've changed and how much stron
ger I've become overall in my al
most one year at Bryn Mawr. 

The saddest part is that in about 
a month, I'll have to take these 
changes home with me. Bringing 
the new to the old will be a chal
lenge, but until then, I can enjoy 
the spring, and the sunshine, and 
the space I've made for myself. 
And maybe, in a strange, twisted 
way, this is my birthday present to 
my ex - the knowledge that we can 
change and grow, and even let go 
of parts of our past. And come out 
of traumas, small and huge, and be 
happier people for them. 

We always used to say "what
ever doesn't kill us makes us 
stronger," and that still holds 
true. And even though the "us" 
is different, I now know the 
strength of the "me" in the "us" 
is what makes the "us" the best 
that it can be. 

The Forbes 
Shooting 
Dear Editors: 

The editorial of the March 28 Bi
Co News disappointed me, because 
it made the Erin Forbes case seem 
more like an issue of racial profiling 
rather than of excessive force. I was 
glad to see in the April 4 issue that 
someone took the other side and 
challenged the Lower Merion Police 
Department's procedures (which 
permit a police officer to kill any
one who exhibits threatening behav
ior towards him or her). 

However, I would like to ask 
how a police officer wearing a bul
letproof vest, armed with a gun, car
rying a nightstick and mace, AND 
backed up by several of his buddies 
and a "blockade of cruisers," could 
have seen any threat in a black man 
with a stick. Does police procedure 
and training include learrling how to 
nonviolently restrain a person who 
is clearly at a disadvantage as far as 
weapons are concerned? 

I also don't think people consider 
how threatening the police appear to 
the victim in these cases. The offic
ers who shot Diallo and Dorismond 
were in plainclothes, not uniform. 
Four unidentifiable white guys sur
rounding me in a dark vestibule and 
asking me to show my hands does 
not produce a reassuring mental im
age. Joseph Badtke-Berkow, who 
wrote that Forbes ' "mistakes" were 
"ultimately unjustifiable," may not 
have realized that Forbes' actions (if 
the police report is true) could just 
as well have been the panicked re
sponse of a man who knew he was 
dead the second the sirens started 
wailing. 

Also, a minor note of correction: 
nobody, in any of the other news ar
ticles about Erin Forbes, ever said 
that Forbes actually did steal the four 
dollars; however, Badtke-Berkow's 
Perspectives piece contains a line 
stating that Forbes "stole $4 and 
charged at a cop with a stick." I 
would like to request that he and oth
ers refrain from spreading miscon
ceptions. 

Respectfully, 
AnT. Ngo 
BMC '02 
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Bryn Mawr and Haverford professors react to Le Vay 
Reasons to hear out Le Vay 
Dear Editors, 

Simon LeVay's appearance on 
the Haverford campus has, for good 
reason, created a controversy. His 
analysis of the neurobiological eti
ology of male homosexuality, along 
with the logical consequences of that 
analysis, is troubling. Now, appar
ently, along with measuring their 
penises, men must now measure 
their hypothalamuses. Unfortu
nately, some of us don't have rulers 
that big - or small, as the case may 
be. 

I support the queer-theoretical 
arguments against LeVay's raw sci
entific approach because I believe 
that sexuality is necessarily more 
complicated than microscopes are 
able to reveal. Still, I want to go on 
record as supporting not only 
LeVay's appearance at Haverford, 
but also his neurobiological enter
prise in general. However much I 
detest, resent, and reject the idea that 
homosexuality is purely the result of 
biochemical activity, I fully support 
the debate that such inquiries engen
der. No one - gay, bi-, or straight -
should fear or reject any intellectual 
inquiry whatsoever. None of us has 
anything to fear. To be blunt about 
it, we'll all be dead by the time any
thing about sexuality is proven con
clusively, and future generations will 
define themselves sexually in ways 
very differently than we do. More 
power to them, I say. 

Queer theory rests on the idea 
that sexuality is the product of par
ticular social constructs. Same-sex 
genital activity in ancient Athens 
bears little relation to gay guys 
fucking each other in Lloyd in the 
year 2000 precisely because our cul
tures are radically different, and, 
therefore, so are our understandings 
of our sexual responses to other men. 

Simon LeVay's research into 
homosexuality doesn't disturb that 
core philosophy in the slightest. It's 
in how we respond as humans, 
within a culture, to our biological 
natures - that's what matters. That's 
what makes us men and women 
rather than just bits of protoplasm 
jerking and twitching in response to 

chemical stimuli. 
But even if LeVay's research 

could overturn our human natures, 
such a threat is no reason not to lis
ten to his research. Haverford ought 
to be open to all ideas, even - or es
pecially- those that upset us. Simon 
Le Vay is not Anton La Vay (a Satan
worshipping occultist), nor is he 
Hitler or Slobodan Milosevic. Gay 
men, lesbians, bisexuals and 
transgendered people have nothing 
to fear from Simon Le Vay or his line 
of neurobiological research. We are 
much stronger than that. And any
way, the defensive posture is ex
tremely unattractive. It does queer 
culture no good to be reactive and 
fearful. 

Then there's the "what if' ap
proach - the one that shuns research 
because of what othets may do with 
it in the future. Should we reject 
LeVay's neuroscience because of 
what fascists may do with it in the 
next century? No. The future is not 
under our control. I support fetal tis
sue research and cloning research for 
the same ·reasons. The wortd in the 
year 2100 will not look much like 
ours in any way, and we cannot hope 
to affect the way the social and cul
tural future develops. Will bourgeois 
industrial and post-industrial social 
constrictions on sexual identity tum 
out to be insignificant to the selec
tion of sexual object choices? Who 
knows? Will genetic research cause 
parents to abort gay fetuses? Who 
knows? Will some men still play 
with each others' dicks? I suspect 
they will, but again, who knows? 
The point is this: As Doris Day once 
sang, the future's not ours to see. 
"Que sera sera." 

The preeminent queer theorist 
David Halperin was asked once 
what would happen to his social
constructivist theories if it turned out 
that the origins of homosexuality 
were genetic. The theories would be 
shot to hell, Halperin replied. So be it. 

Ed Sikov 
HC'78 
Visiting Associate Professor of Gen
eral Programs, 
Haverford College 

Plenary ''nothing 
Inore than a joke 
and. gaine'' 
Dear Editors, 

I'm wondering if anyone else 
thinks that Haverford's Plenary is 
nothing more than a joke and a 
game. 

Out of the four hours we were in 
the Field House last Sunday night, 
75 percent of that time was spent 
either attempting to get quorum, at
tempting to amend the agenda and 
the rules of order to deal with the 
fact that we were having trouble 
maintaining quorum, or waiting 
around while people tried to figure 
out whether we in fact did have quo
rum. 

It took us four hours to discuss 
and vote on one amendment to the 
Honor Code. 

I am glad that the amendment 
passed. I think that the Honor Code 
is now an improved document (al
beit one that I still have some major 
problems with), and I think we 
should all thank Andy, Maura, Noel 
and others for putting in the extraor
dinary time and effort that they did. 

But at the same time, there were 
three other resolutions scheduled for 
presentation, none of which was 
voted on because everybody left af
•er the Honor Code was passed. The 

tendency will probably be to blame 
this on the "apathy" of the commu
nity and its unwillingness to discuss 
the Code, but I think it would be 
more accurate to blame it on the 
community's unwillingness to sit 
through parliamentary procedure. 

Yet, what happened at Plenary 
was very unfair. The presenters of 
the three resolutions spent a lot of 
time preparing them, felt that they 
contained important changes that 
needed to be made, and obtained the 
required 75 signatures from people 
who wanted to see these resolutions 
presented. Despite this, they were 
never given the chance to put their 
resolutions to a vote. 

It is my belief that our current 
Plenary system is grossly inefficient 
and, rather than encouraging deoate, 
actualJy stifles it. If I were here next 
year, I would propose a resolution 
to either abolish the institution of 
Plenary and transfer legislative 
power to Students' Council, or at the 
very least, to drastically change the 
way Plenary operates. 

Haverford College is too large 
to sustain a pure democracy. 

Sincerely, 
David Rothstein 
HC '00 

Learning from the controversy and the priority of "self education" 
Dear Editor, 

I am professor of American His
tory at Bryn Mawr and had been 
asked for my thoughts on the con
troversy over Simon LeVay's visit 
to Haverford College for a Bi-Coar
ticle. I was not in attendance at Dr. 
LeVay's talk, but I am (as are all ac
tivists in the queer community) very 
familiar with his work, and I have 
seen his response to questions posed 
by the Bi-Co, as well as the state
ment handed out by Haverford fac
ulty at his talk. 

I write both as a history profes
sor familiar with the history of gay 
and lesbian political activism over 
the past 30 years and as a queer ac
tivist myself. I am somewhat sur
prised that members of the Haver
ford community are shocked that Dr. 
Le Vay produced a strong reaction. 
Le Vay is an enormously controver
sial figure in the gay and lesbian 
community and has been so for 
many years. His work has been met 

with discussion, debate and protest 
from the outset - a debate in the 
queer community that might be 
compared to that which accompa
nied The Bell Curve, the book re
leased several years ago that 
claimed that African Americans 
were genetically inferior. 

Inviting Dr. Le Vay to speak is, 
in another appropriate example, the 
equivalent of inviting Oliver North 
to campus. When students at Haver
ford made that invitation, they knew 
full well that North's presence 
would produce controversy - and it 
did. That those who sponsored Dr. 
Le Vay - and those who attended -
seem to have been unaware of his 
controversial status speaks volumes 
about the ignorance on these cam
puses (and I extend that to Bryn 
Mawr College) of political issues of 
enormouS' importance to queer ac
tivists around the country. 

Perhaps what is most distress
ing is the apparent negative reaction 
by some students and faculty to Ha-

verford professors who attempted to 
inform the community of the con
troversy and provide students access 
to the longstanding heated national 
debate about LeVay's work. That is 
their responsibility and they lived up 
to it. It is a pity that those who spon
sored Dr. Le Vay - and those who re
sent learning about the dispute - did 
not live up to theirs. 

I have no particular concern 
about or objection to Le Vay speak
ing. I only object to willful ignorance 
- something woefully demonstrated 
by many in the last few days. What 
I most hope comes out of this con
troversy is a recognition that mem
bers of these campus communities 
are painfully unaware of important 
political controversies confronting 
the queer community outside these 
sheltered walls. Perhaps the next pri
ority is self education. 

Sincerely, 
Sharon Ullman 
Associate Professor of History 

The implications of LeVay's work: 
attempted accounting of the "problem" of homosexuality 

To the Editor: 

Despite the apparent queer
affirmati ve title of Simon 
LeVay's talk, it is important that 
the campus be made aware of the 
criticism his work has received 
from members of the scientific 
community, historians of sexual· 
ity, and gay and lesbian activists. 
When we made inquiries last 
week about the Le Vay talk, the 
impression we got was that while 
people had a vague idea that he 
was a "controversial" speaker, 
they did not have a sense of how 
problematic his ideas are. 

The status of his work as a 
scientific study has been under
cut by questions about the size 
and condition of his samples. The 
basic premise of his study, that 
genetic factors influence sexual 
orientation, has been questioned 
even more strongly. 

Even if we set aside these two 
problems, we are left with per
sistent concerns about the ethi
cal and political implications of 
genetic research on sexual orien
tation. LeVay's. work reiterates a 
long history of research which 
has presented homosexuality as 
a problem that needs to be ex
plained and accounted for. More
over, we find Le Vay's project 
diametrically opposed to a politi
cal and social outlook that re
spects difference in all its multi
plicity; difference, his work im-

plicitly tells us, needs to be 
matched up to scientific data be
fore it is worthy of basic rights. 
This is the implication of the 
conversion narrative he gave at 
the end of his talk. 

We hope that LeVay's talk 
gives us all a chance to revisit 
the complexity of why it makes 
a diffe.rence as to how we talk 
about sexualities across disci
plines. We therefore hope to fol
low his talk with other speakers 
next semester who will demon
strate the nuances of queer and 
other identities. As a beginning, 
we distributed before LeVay's 
talk a list of readings that situ
ate the problems associated with 
his work in the contexts of the 

protocols of scientific research, 
of ethical questions surrounding 
scientific research, and of the 
history of sexuality. They are on 
reserve at Magill Library under 
the heading "Queer Studies." 

We encourage you all to take 
a look at this material and invite 
you to join us in planning future 
events on this topic. 

Sincerely, 

Israel Burshatin, 
Kenan Professor of Spanish and 
Comparative Literature 
Raji Mohan, 
Associate Professor of English 
Gus Stadler, 
Assistant Professor of English 

We know you're 
opinionated. 

Send letters to the editor 
via email to 

biconews@haverford.edu 

Cultural Studies is no joke 
Dear Editor, 

The April Fool's Day article 
"Cultural St'udies - Coming Soon 
... "was just bizarre, and not en
tirely in a good way. I'm not sure 
if it was biting social satire or just 
racist propaganda; it reminded 
me of the worst aspects of this 
year's Happy Dome and The In
continent Donkey. 

The article ridiculed serious 
proposals, such as the establish
ment of a Cultural Studies pro
gram and the diversification of 
faculty. In the same breath as it 
mocked ludicrous and obviously 
racist ideas such as a course in 

"the genetics of nappy hair." Par- · 
ticularly dubious was the asser
tion that a Cultural Studies pro
gram would lead Bryn Mawr 
"into the Third World." 

To whoever wrote this, what 
are you really saying? That ef
forts to give the Bryn Mawr cur
riculum a more global perspec
tive are fueled by white people's 
desire to feel more liberal? That 
whites who favor social justice 
in education view people of 
color as a monolithic group, uni
formly oppressed and on wel
fare? That "diversity training" is 
based on a Eurocentric, preju-

diced view of non-whites as 
"those people?" 

Perhaps this is not what you 
meant, but it is certainly what the 
article seemed to convey, and I 
wonder if you thought this through 
before you published the article. 
Perhaps you should study this 
year's Donkey; it said much the 
same thing, and with a more con
sistent point of view, with a pho
tograph of a Klansman game show. 

Requesting clarification 
and comment, 
Susanna Thomas 
BMC '02 

WRITERS' RESPONSE: Unfortunately, you misunderstood our biting satirical critique of programs like 
cultural studies and Bryn Mawr·s lack of e/lfhusiasm and support. lour perceptions are correct in the sen.«' 
that you are more likely to find racist propaganda then intelligent critiques in a bi-college publication. How
ever, on this occasion, we are not incontinent donkeys. 
Graham Sisters 
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Special Plenary 
at Haverford 

Haverford has done it. After failing to meet quorum for the first Spe
cial Plenary on Sunday, the assembled student body quickly provided 
well over the 444 signatures needed to call another session and call it 
they did, right there and then. And this second time we reached our quo
rum. The number of students that entailed is amazing enough: 833. 

It is easy to come away from any plenary with a bad taste in your 
mouth. Often the event feels more like a circus th<tn a school-wide fo
rum. There are the pirates, bands, beach bums and the inevitable flying 
rolls of toilet paper that can easily overshadow the real importance of 
the event. Those are distractions, however; let's look at what actually 
happened at Special Plenary. Over 833 students from a school of fewer 
than 1200 assembled in one place at one time and ratified the Honor 
Code. And the number of students who voted to ratify was no mere pit
tance: 765 people said yes. 

It's true that little real debate occurred at this Special Plenary. In
deed, real debate rarely occurs at any plenary. Is it even possible for such 
a large group of students to assemble, even the measly 40 percent of the 
student body needed to hold Fall and Spring Plenaries, and intelligently 
debate the pros and cons of the Honor Code and other resolutions? Prob
ably not - between the toilet paper, catcalls and other assorted contriv
ances of stressed-out college students, it is hard enough to concentrate 
on doing homework during the session. Real debate can only occur be
tween small groups of individuals who take the time to listen and learn 
from each other, which is what leads up to most resolutions presented at 
Plenary. 

A perfect example is the commendable new Honor Code submitted 
by Andy Ray, Maura Purcell and Noel Pacheco, which was ratified. The 
revised document was essentially the same as the old Honor Code, reor
ganized and clarified. As they said in their presentation, the new Code 
represents their own views and those of many fellow students who took 
the time to offer suggestions and criticism. 

Haverford now has essentially the same Code that it voted down in 
January, but it is a Code that has been reworked and reassessed and now 
reinvigorated by the community, and we are better for it. A common 
criticism of the Code is that it does not accurately reflect the concerns 
and attitudes of Haverford's conununity, and that in most cases remains 
an unused symbol of unrealistic ideals gathering dust. Such an immense 
show of support for the document and the conduct it demands as seen at 
this Special Plenary proves that criticism to be altogether unfounded. 

Just two months ago the Code was narrowly voted down by 25 per
cent of the student body. This Sunday a very similar Code was affirmed 
by a by 91 percent of the attending student body. This just goes to show 
that ultimately no document, no matter how finely worded, can ever 
represent the concerns and ideals of a community unless the individuals 
of that community take the time to demonstrate their support for it. The 
students who committed to the Code at Special Plenary should feel proud 
of what they have done and take comfort in the knowledge that the Honor 
Code is not mandated by the reluctant few who attended Spring Plenary, 
but by the majority of Haverford students, who live by it and with it 
every day. 

I 

Corrections for April 4 
The article on Rape Awareness Week (page 1) neglected to mention the 
director of Health Services as an integral member of the Rape and Sexual 
Assault Committee. Also, although the article refers the prescence of 
"deans" on the committee, the only dean belonging to the committee is 
Senior Associate Dean Steve Watter. 

Due to editing error, the photographs in the Features section (pages 6-7) 
were unattributed. They were all taken by Rachel Fish. 

Opinions expressed in staff editorials reflect the 
consensas otthe Edttor in Chief and Managing 

Editors, and in some cases other members of the 
editorial board. 
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Tissue cloning beneficial 
to continue life and limb 

By Charles Scott Curtis 

"Nice legs you have there." 
"Thanks. They're not mine." 
Cloning has been at the heart of 

many major ethical debates for 
more than a decade. Proponents 
argue it can treat debilitating dis
eases, while opponents argue that 
no one has the right to play God. 

This week Great Britain an
nounced it might start allowing its 
scientists to clone tissue to con
struct "spare parts." These would 
be used to treat patients with dis
eases or those who need organ 
transplants or are missing a limb. 
As for cloning a whole human, 
brains and all, I am not in favor of 
it for the same reason that oppo
nents aren't: We don't have a right 
to create an entire living, breath
ing animal. However, cloning hu
man parts is a great idea and can 
be beneficial to the future of man
kind. 

Think about it. Someone who's 
lost a leg will have a chance to walk 
again, using a real leg instead of a 
titanium rod. Someone with a weak 
or diseased muscle can have it ge
netically "replaced." 

Remember The Empire Strikes 
Back? Near the end, Luke 
Skywalker's hand is cut off by 
Darth Vader. After rescue, he re
ceives a new hand in the infirmary. 
After attaching the hand, the droid 
doctor pokes it with a needle, and 
Luke reacts as if in pain. No one 
seemed to show any aversion to 
that. So what's the difference here, 
aside from the fact that that was a 
movie and this is reality? 

Absolutely no difference exists 
whatsoever, because both the ob
jective and the results would be the 
same. 

My dad is missing three inches 

of his spinal cord, courtesy of Viet
nam, and has the equivalent of 17 
ruptured disks in his back. Because 

-Of this, he is in a wheelchair, but 
not a day goes by that he doesn't 
want to be out of it. He's one of 
those people that would rather die 
on his feet than live on his back
side. 

Three inches of spinal cord, and 
he might walk again. Cloning of 
spare parts would alleviate the bur
den on nursing homes that care for 
debilitated people because those 
people would be able to take care 
of themselves outside of the home. 

Society would benefit because 
more people would be in the work 
force, which would lead to a better 
economy and higher output. 

In addition, the federal govern
ment would save money because 
it wouldn't pay as much in monthly 
checks to disabled veterans and 
others. 

There wouldn't be such a huge 
backlog of heart, liver and kidney 
transplant patients because a sup
ply of those organs would be on 
hand. The organs will probably be 
of better quality than the ones 
people have right now, anyway, 
because they will be disease free 
and are created with an eye for per
fection. 

These are the potential benefits 
of allowing scientists to clone spare 
parts. No one will have to worry 
about others looking down on them 
because they had an accident and 
are missing a part. People will feel 
better about themselves no matter 
what happens because they know 
it can be taken care of. A lot of ge
netically acquired disease can be 
eradicated. Everybody wins. 

Now there are still opponents 
who claim that, in creating spare 
parts, people are still creating 

people only to kill them for the 
parts. But that's not so. 

First, the cloning to be done is 
not reproductive. The embryo that 
is cloned will not result in a human 
being. Instead, it is therapeutic clon
ing, meaning that an embryo in its 
earliest stages is cloned from a per
son and the cells are taken from that 
embryo to grow the necessary tis
sues, be it bone, muscle, etc. 

I agree that if you create a fully 
intact living, breathing human be
ing for parts, then it's unethical. I 
think at that point the human race 
would be playing a sick combina
tion of God Almighty and Adolf 
Hitler. 

And the whole "We created it, 
we patented it, we own it" argument 
doesn't carry a lot of weight with 
me. Because if that's true, then we 
place ourselves in control of some
thing that is not genetically differ
ent than we are when we clone hu
mans. It would be as if we had to
tally reinvented the slave trade be
cause their lives would be in our 
hands and out of theirs. 

But creating an arm, a leg or 
even a heart - how can that be 
unethical? 

Those things can't live on their 
own anyway, so nobody would be 
killing anybody. In fact, once 
they're placed with a body, they 
would actually be brought to life in 
their ability to move and coordinate 
activity with the brain. 

The only thing those scientists 
need to do is make sure that they 
don't let their creative genius run 
away with them. We don't need any 
Frankensteins walking around. But 
as long as the goal remains to heal 
the wounded and cure disease, then 
I can't think of a single thing in the 
world wrong with cloning body 
parts to do so. 

EDITOR'S NOTE: This week the Bi-Co carries an article about recent advances in cloning, gene therapy 
and biotechnology. Above a columnist from The Shorthorn, the newspaper of the University of Texas at 
Arlington, argues for the advancement of such technology, curiously combining conservative religious 
beliefs and a faith in the power of medicine to improve quality of life. 
The piece is courtesy of the April 7 U-WIRE. 

Have comments on the Bi -Co's editorial page or news coverage? Wondering what 
others think of the Special Plenary at Have1ford or about getting a Comment Board 
at Bryn Mawr? Just log on to the Bi-Co web forum at 

http:llbiconews.brynmawr.edulforumlindex.html OR 
http :I I biconews .haverf ord. edulf oruml index .html 
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If you had $10,0 to spruce up · 
the Blue Bus, what would you 
ado? 

"A private room for people to hook up in." 
Javier Garcia, HC '03 

"Scott Rolen to 
be present on 

the bus." 
Stephanie 
Mikulsky, 

"Stuffed 
animals." 

"A jacuzzi." 
Alyssa 

Flanagan, 
HC 'OJ 

Lisa Berenson, 
HC 'OJ 

HC 'OJ 

"I wouldn't spruce up 
the Blue Bus; I'd 

spend it on myself." 
Abayomi Walker, 

BMC '03 

"I'd go to the auction 
and buy a car." 
Dorcas Davis, 

BMC '03 

"Pimp it up with hydrolics and chrome." 
Tara Sluyter, BMC '02 and 
Delaina Sepko, BMC '02 

"Black lights and 
rhinestones." 

Aley Rodin, BMC '02 

"Change the Blue 
Bus from a casual 
affair to a black-tie 

one." 
Becca Perkins, 

BMC '02 

"A cappuccino machine and a love seat in the 
back." 

Laura Taylor, HC '03 and 
Caroline Wright, HC '03 
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"Vodka sours." 
Liana Sterling, BMC '03 

"Shag carpeting, a disco ball and 
a heart-shaped bed in the back." 

Steve Raible, HC '00 

c 11 \ULf _.t,, .,,~ ' , 

"A disco ball and purple velour seats." 
Calies Sauk-Schubert, BMC '00 and 

Anne Braun, BMC '00 


